



HUMAN
RIGHTS
WATCH

“You Are All Terrorists”

Kenyan Police Abuse of Refugees in Nairobi



“You Are All Terrorists”

Kenyan Police Abuse of Refugees in Nairobi

Copyright © 2013 Human Rights Watch

All rights reserved.

Printed in the United States of America

ISBN: 978-1-6231-3017-6

Cover design by Rafael Jimenez

Human Rights Watch is dedicated to protecting the human rights of people around the world. We stand with victims and activists to prevent discrimination, to uphold political freedom, to protect people from inhumane conduct in wartime, and to bring offenders to justice. We investigate and expose human rights violations and hold abusers accountable. We challenge governments and those who hold power to end abusive practices and respect international human rights law. We enlist the public and the international community to support the cause of human rights for all.

Human Rights Watch is an international organization with staff in more than 40 countries, and offices in Amsterdam, Beirut, Berlin, Brussels, Chicago, Geneva, Goma, Johannesburg, London, Los Angeles, Moscow, Nairobi, New York, Paris, San Francisco, Tokyo, Toronto, Tunis, Washington DC, and Zurich.

For more information, please visit our website: <http://www.hrw.org>



MAY 2013

ISBN: 978-1-6231-3017-6

“You Are All Terrorists”

Kenyan Police Abuse of Refugees in Nairobi

Map	i
Summary	1
Recommendations.....	6
To the Government of Kenya	6
To the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR)	8
To the African Commission on Human and Peoples’ Rights’ Special Rapporteur on Refugees, Asylum Seekers, IDPs and Migrants in Africa	8
To Donor Governments Providing Support to UNHCR and to Kenya	9
Methodology.....	10
I. Background.....	12
Grenade and Other Attacks in Kenya Since October 2011	13
Long-standing Pattern of Kenyan Law Enforcement Abuses Against Somali Kenyans and Somali Refugees	16
II. Torture, Rape, Beatings, and Extortion by the Kenyan Police.....	18
Rape, Other Forms of Sexual Assault, and Threats of Sexual Violence	18
Beatings, Kicking, Punching, and Slapping	23
Theft and Extortion	28
Police Abuses as Torture.....	31
III. Arbitrary Detention and Criminal Charges Without Evidence	33
Arbitrary Detention	33
Criminal Charges Without Evidence.....	39
IV. Kenya’s Refugee Relocation Plan	43
Kenya’s Urban Refugees	43
Announcement of Plan to Relocate Urban Refugees.....	45
The Unlawfulness of Kenya’s Refugee Relocation Plan.....	46
Decrease in Assistance to Urban Refugees	49
Suspension of Refugee Registration and Destruction of Refugee Identity Documents	50
The Legal Challenge to the Relocation Plan	51

V. UNHCR's Response	52
VI. Ongoing Crisis in the Dadaab Refugee Camps	56
Humanitarian and Funding Crisis	56
Security Crisis	58
VII. Insecurity in Somalia and the Risk of Refoulement.....	60
The Current Situation in Somalia.....	60
Returns from Kenya to Somalia Following Police Abuses.....	63
Risk of Direct and Indirect Forced Return of Somali Refugees from Kenya.....	65
Acknowledgments.....	68

Map

CENTRAL NAIROBI AND THE SUBURB OF EASTLEIGH



© 2013 OPENSTREETMAP CONTRIBUTORS/ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

I was walking home on 4th Street when three RP [Regular Police] officers—one woman and two men—stopped me. I showed them my refugee documents and they just attacked me. The woman grabbed my breasts and shoulders and tried to lift my veil and then pushed me into a ditch by the roadside. Then all three hit and kicked me and tore at my clothes. The woman was shouting ‘you are a prostitute’ and ‘you Somalis are all Al-Shabaab and terrorists.’ Then they put me in their car and we drove off. It was dark so I did not know where we were. When we stopped, the woman and one of the men got out of the car and left me in the car with the other man who hit my legs with his truncheon and slapped me. Then he raped me. When he finished he got out of the car and the other man got in and raped me. When it was over, they drove me for some time and then shouted at me to get out of the car. Then they just drove away.

Human Rights Watch interview with 34-year-old Somali woman living with her four children in Eastleigh since 2008, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 4, 2013

The evening of November 19, around 6 p.m. [a day after the Eastleigh bus bombing that killed at least seven people] I went to the mosque. I left my 12-year-old daughter at home. When I got back to my apartment, I saw many GSU [police] officers with batons. I rushed up the stairs and saw the front door was open. My daughter later told me the police had kicked it down and asked her for our jewelry. There were five officers. My daughter rushed towards me, crying, but one of the officers grabbed her and threw her down the stairs. One of the other officers grabbed me by the arms and another kicked me. Then both grabbed me and threw me down the stairs too and my *hijab* [veil] came undone. The officers picked us up and tossed us like bundled goods into their truck. We drove through town and they picked up many more Somalis, near the mosque and in the streets, until the truck was full. They drove us to the Pangani police station and said anyone who wanted to leave should pay and that anyone who refused would be taken into the police station. A man and his wife offered Ksh 15,000 (US\$ 181) to have all four of us released. The police agreed but said, ‘If we release you now, other police will arrest you again,’ so they kept us in the truck for six hours, until midnight. Then they just let us go.

Human Rights Watch interview with Somali woman in Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 4, 2013

Summary

The police kept saying we were Al-Shabaab terrorists and said ‘Somalis are like donkeys: they have no rights in Kenya.’

—Somali refugee on what Kenya police told him in Nairobi’s Pangani police station on November 19, 2012

On November 19, 2012, Kenyan police from four different units unleashed a wave of abuses, including torture, against Somali and Ethiopian refugees and asylum seekers and Somali Kenyans in Eastleigh, a predominantly Somali suburb of Nairobi only a few kilometers from the city’s business district, foreign embassies, United Nations headquarters, and tourist hotels.

The sudden escalation of police abuses came one day after unknown perpetrators attacked a bus in Eastleigh killing seven people and injuring 30. The abuses ended in late January, a few days after the Kenyan High Court ordered the authorities to halt a proposed plan to relocate all urban refugees to refugee camps.

This report, based on 101 interviews, documents abuses during this period in Eastleigh that directly affected around one thousand people. Witnesses and victims of abuse told Human Rights Watch that police personnel from the General Services Unit (GSU), the Regular Police (RP), the Administration Police (AP), and the Criminal Investigations Division (CID) committed the abuses, which included rape, beatings and kicking, theft, extortion, and arbitrary detention in inhuman and degrading conditions. Many women and children were among the victims. Police officers also arrested and charged hundreds of Eastleigh residents with public order offenses without any evidence, before the courts ordered their release.

Almost every refugee and asylum seeker Human Rights Watch interviewed about police abuses they faced in Eastleigh between November 19 and late January 2013 said the police repeatedly accused them of being “terrorists,” indicating one motivation for the abuses appeared to be retaliation for some 30 attacks on law enforcement officials and civilians by unknown perpetrators in Kenya since October 2011. To date only one person—a Kenyan national not of Somali ethnicity—has been convicted for one of the attacks.

Furthermore, almost every one of the 101 people interviewed for this report said police demanded victims pay them large sums of money and then let them go, indicating that personal gain—not national security concerns—was the main reason police targeted and abused their victims.

In fifty cases involving rape and serious violence in which officers accused their victims of being terrorists or coerced them into paying money, Human Rights Watch concluded the abuses amounted to torture under the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (Convention against Torture).

Interviewees told Human Rights Watch how police raped them—including two cases of gang rape—in homes, side streets, on wasteland, and in some cases with children close by. They described how police beat, kicked and punched them—including women and children—in their homes, in the street and in police vehicles, causing serious injury and long-term pain. They spoke about how police entered their homes, often in the middle of the night, and businesses to steal large amounts of money and other personal belongings and to extort money from them to secure their release. And they explained how police arbitrarily detained them in their homes, in the street, in police vehicles, and in police stations where they held them, sometimes for many days, in inhuman and degrading conditions while threatening to charge them, without any evidence, on terrorism or public order charges.

On December 13, 2012, Kenya's Department of Refugee Affairs (DRA) announced in a press conference that the spate of attacks meant all 55,000 refugees and asylum seekers living in Nairobi should move to the country's closed refugee camps near the Somali and Sudanese borders or face forced relocation there and that all registration of, and services for, urban refugees would end immediately. As of this writing, all registration and most services remain suspended.

After the announcement, police officers continued their rampage and used threats of transfer to the camps or deportation to Somalia as a further excuse for their abuses and extortion.

Acting on a legal challenge by the Kenyan nongovernmental organization (NGO) Kituo Cha Sheria ("Center for Law") on January 23, 2013, Kenya's High Court blocked the planned

transfers to camps while it considers whether the transfers would violate Kenyan and international law. As of this writing, the Court was scheduled to hear the case on May 22, with a decision to follow soon after.

The December 13 transfer announcement fails to show that the plan to force tens of thousands of refugees living in Kenya's cities into closed camps is both necessary to achieve enhanced national security and proportional (i.e., the least restrictive measure to address Kenya's genuine national security concerns). It also clearly discriminates between Kenyan citizens and refugees because the policy allows Kenyans to move freely and denies refugees that right, which they have under the Refugee Convention, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and Kenyan law.

Under international law, transferring refugees from the cities to squalid, overcrowded, and closed refugee camps facing a funding shortfall of over US\$100 million would also violate a range of their other rights, including the right to free movement, the right not to be forcibly evicted from their homes, and the right to access basic economic and social rights—such as the right to food, livelihoods, health care, and education.

Fearing possible forced transfer to the camps and more abuses, thousands of Somali nationals living in Nairobi have already left the city, either returning to Somalia or other neighboring countries, according to the United Nations. If the court rules the transfer would be legal, refugees and asylum seekers unwilling to move to the camps—including to the new Kambioos camp near the town of Dadaab—or return to ongoing insecurity in Somalia face the risk of more police violence.

Forcibly transferring urban refugees to Kenya's refugee camps to face extremely difficult living conditions and increasing insecurity also risks causing refugees to jeopardize their safety by returning prematurely to Somalia.

Kenyan police abuses against Somali refugees and Somali Kenyans are not new. In 2009, 2010 and 2012, Human Rights Watch reported on Kenyan security force abuses, including torture, rape, and other serious forms of violence, against Somali Kenyans and Somali refugees throughout Kenya's predominantly Somali inhabited North Eastern region, including in and around the Dadaab refugee camps sheltering almost half a million mostly Somali refugees.

On all three occasions the authorities said they would investigate the abuses and publish their findings, but to date they have published no findings and have not prosecuted anyone responsible for the abuses, fuelling the well-documented culture of impunity in Kenya's law enforcement agencies that appears to have encouraged the latest wave of police abuses in Nairobi.

In late January 2013, refugee organizations in Nairobi condemned reports of police abuses in Eastleigh in the previous months, but as of mid-May, no organization has published detailed findings on the nature and extent of the abuses, including the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) in Nairobi. Refugee organizations in Nairobi say the failure is at least in part because until late January 2013, UNHCR did not have an effective rights abuse monitoring system in place to document the abuses which means refugee organizations had little incentive to collect information about the abuses to share with UNHCR.

UNHCR told Human Rights Watch it has raised reports of abuses with the Kenyan authorities. But at no point during or since the 10-week wave of abuses did UNHCR publicly call on the authorities to rein in their abusive police forces and to hold officers accountable.

On March 18, 2012, Human Rights Watch wrote to Kenya's Inspector General, the then Minister of Internal Security and Provincial Administration and to the Commissioner for Refugee Affairs outlining our findings and requesting comment. As of this writing, Human Rights Watch had not received a response.

Absent effective Kenyan accountability mechanisms to prevent police abuses and to punish Kenyan police officers who perpetrate human rights abuses against refugees and asylum seekers in Eastleigh and elsewhere, it is crucial that UNHCR publicly and unambiguously oppose the relocation of Kenya's urban refugees to refugee camps—which so far it has not done—and monitor and publicly report on any future police abuses in Nairobi and elsewhere. Foreign donors, in particular those who fund UNHCR, should encourage UNHCR to do so.

UNHCR, donor governments, and the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights' Special Rapporteur on Refugees, Asylum Seekers, IDPs and Migrants in Africa should raise

the abuses, including acts of torture, set out in this report with the Kenyan authorities and call on them to investigate commanding police officers responsible for police units present in Eastleigh between mid-November 2012 and late January 2013 and to ensure no such abuses reoccur.

Donor governments should in no way support the Kenyan authorities' plans to forcibly transfer refugees to the camps and should encourage the authorities to abandon those plans. Donors should also refuse to support any other Kenyan initiatives that might contribute directly or indirectly to forcing Somali refugees to return to Somalia before that country is safe for returns.

Recommendations

To the Government of Kenya

To the Deputy Inspector Generals of the Regular Police and Administration Police

- Instruct the police to:
 - Stop rape, beatings, and other unlawful violence against refugees, asylum seekers, and Somali Kenyans, some of which amount to acts of torture;
 - Stop arbitrarily detaining refugees, asylum seekers, and Somali Kenyans, particularly in Pangani police station;
 - Stop stealing and extorting money from refugees, asylum seekers, and Somali Kenyans;
 - Stop charging refugees, asylum seekers, and Somali Kenyans with public order-related offenses without any evidence.

To the National Police Service Commission (NPSC) and the Independent Police Oversight Authority (IPOA)

- The NPSC should:
 - Investigate commanding officers—including, if appropriate, the police inspector general and his two deputies—responsible for police units active in Eastleigh between mid-November 2012 and late January 2013, as well as police officers under their command suspected of abuses, and discipline and prosecute any found to have committed crimes, including torture;
 - Create a special committee of inquiry to report back to the NSPC on the extent and nature of police abuses, including torture, against refugees and asylum seekers in Eastleigh between November 2012 and January 2013 with recommendations for which commanding officers should be held responsible for the abuses;
 - Ensure that the committee formed in 2010 to investigate law enforcement abuses against Somali Kenyans and Somali refugees in North Eastern region which Human Rights Watch documented publishes its findings and that a new committee be established to investigate the abuses Human Rights Watch documented in Mandera region in 2009.

- The IPOA should publicly encourage refugees and asylum seekers to lodge complaints with the IPOA against officers known to be involved in torture and other abuses.
- The IPOA should take specific steps to help ensure women can safely lodge complaints about sexual violence by police, including protecting their identity from being known in their local community, ensuring that female staff are available to take their statements and referring them to service providers specialized in helping survivors of sexual violence.

To the Chief of Defence Forces

- Ensure that the committee formed in 2012 to investigate law enforcement abuses documented by Human Rights Watch against Somali Kenyans and Somali refugees in North Eastern region publishes its findings.

To the Ministry of Interior and Coordination of National Government

- Abandon unlawful plans announced on December 13, 2012 to forcibly transfer Kenya's urban refugees to Kenya's refugee camps.
- End plans to use the new Kambioos camp in Dadaab to relocate urban refugees from Nairobi and other cities; instead, with the support of foreign donors, work with UNHCR and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) to prepare Kambioos for the voluntary transfer of refugees from the other massively overcrowded older refugee camps in Dadaab.
- Do not introduce any other measures or take actions aimed at forcing refugees and asylum seekers to leave Kenya's cities or that have the indirect effect of forcing them to return to their countries where they risk persecution or generalized violence; instead, allow UNHCR and NGOs to continue to carry out and plan their work with all refugees in Kenya until it is safe for them to return to their country.

To the Department of Refugee Affairs

- Restart registration of asylum seekers and renewal of refugees' papers in urban areas immediately and announce that UNHCR and NGOs may resume full services to refugees and asylum seekers in urban areas.

To the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR)

- Investigate the November 2012-January 2013 abuses against refugees and asylum seekers documented in this report and publish UNHCR's findings.
- Push for police accountability with the Kenyan authorities for such abuses in line with the above recommendations.
- Support refugees and asylum seekers to file formal complaints with the police, including the identification of officers who abused them.
- Dedicate enough protection officers to work closely with NGOs in Eastleigh and other parts of Nairobi to monitor and document police abuses effectively; if abuses reoccur, raise them with the Kenyan authorities, proactively share such information with donor governments, and publicly denounce them.
- Publicly and unambiguously oppose the authorities' unlawful urban refugee relocation plans.
- Impress on the Kenyan authorities the negative effects of the suspension of registration and services in urban areas.
- Raise concerns over Kenya's police abuses of Somali asylum seekers and refugees and any continued plans to relocate urban refugees at the October 2013 meeting of UNHCR's Executive Committee in Geneva.

To the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights' Special Rapporteur on Refugees, Asylum Seekers, IDPs and Migrants in Africa

- Call on Kenya to ensure abuses such as those documented in this report do not reoccur and to discipline or charge any police officers found to be responsible for abuses.
- Call on Kenya to abandon its unlawful plans to relocate urban refugees to the country's refugee camps and to respect its international obligations towards refugees and asylum seekers.
- Request permission to visit Kenya to speak with government officials, UNHCR, and NGOs working with refugees and asylum seekers and issue a public report on the extent of abuses faced by urban refugees and asylum seekers in Eastleigh between mid- November 2012 and late January 2013.

To Donor Governments Providing Support to UNHCR and to Kenya

- Raise the abuses set out in this report with the Kenyan authorities, including during bilateral meetings at UNHCR's Executive Committee meeting in Geneva in October 2013, and call on them to ensure such abuses do not reoccur and to hold responsible officers to account.
- Vet all law enforcement individuals enrolled in training or assistance programs to ensure that they were not deployed to Eastleigh between mid-November 2012 and late January 2013.
- Condition security sector assistance on accountability for past abuses during operations by the security forces in Eastleigh, North East region, Mount Elgon, and other locations.
- Insist on a human rights component for all security force training programs as a condition of security assistance.
- Include reports on abuses and Kenya's violation of international refugee and human rights law in reviews of bilateral aid to Kenya.
- Support any UNHCR efforts to encourage refugees and asylum seekers willing to lodge complaints against the police for abuses committed.
- Encourage UNHCR to improve its protection monitoring in Eastleigh and other parts of Nairobi and request regular updates from UNHCR on its findings and related advocacy with the Kenyan authorities.
- Urge the Kenyan authorities to abandon the unlawful plan to forcibly relocate urban refugees to camps.
- Urge UNHCR to publicly oppose the relocation plan.
- Do not commit funding in advance to develop Kambioos camp for the purpose of relocating urban refugees, but generously fund its development to help decongest the old camps in Dadaab.
- Continue to support refugee organizations, including UNHCR, providing Somali refugees in the Dadaab camps with assistance and protection to ensure they do not feel compelled to return to Somalia due to poor conditions in the camps.

Methodology

This report is based on research conducted in Nairobi, Kenya's capital, between January 28, 2013 and February 8, 2013, including five days in the suburb of Eastleigh during which two Human Rights Watch staff (one male and one female) conducted in-depth interviews with 96 Somali and Ethiopian registered refugees and asylum seekers (31 men, 64 women, and 1 girl) and with 5 Somali Kenyans (two men and three women).

Human Rights Watch worked with NGOs in Eastleigh and with other local contacts to identify refugees and asylum seekers who had experienced Kenyan police abuses since mid-November 2012. Interviews were conducted individually in private, confidential settings and lasted an average of 30 minutes.

Human Rights Watch staff explained the purpose of the interviews, gave assurances of anonymity, and explained to interviewees they would not receive any incentives for speaking with Human Rights Watch. We also received interviewees' consent to describe their experiences. Particular care was taken to ensure that rape survivors were comfortable with talking about what had happened to them and that they were aware they could terminate the interview at any point. Human Rights Watch gave rape survivors information about confidential nongovernmental physical and mental health care services available close to where they lived. Individual names and other identifying details have been removed to protect their identity and security.

All interviews were conducted in English and Somali or English and Amharic using interpreters. Estimates of the dimensions of detention cells are based on interviewees' comparisons with the size of the interview space. Whenever interviewees referred to police committing abuses, interviewers asked the interviewees to describe the uniform the police were wearing and thereby identified whether the police officers concerned belonged to the General Services Unit (GSU), Administration Police (AP), Regular Police (RP) or the plain-clothed Criminal Investigations Division (CID).

Based on the 101 interviews, Human Rights Watch documented abuses affecting around one thousand people.

Human Rights Watch also conducted 11 interviews with staff from national and international non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and with staff from 15 foreign embassies. In late January and early February 2013, Human Rights Watch repeatedly asked to meet with Kenya's Department of Refugee Affairs (DRA) and with the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) in Nairobi but received no response.

On March 18, 2012, Human Rights Watch wrote to Kenya's inspector general, the then minister of internal security and provincial administration, and to the commissioner for refugee affairs outlining our findings and requesting comment. At this writing, Human Rights Watch had not received a response.

I. Background

Between October 2011—when Kenyan military forces deployed in Somalia—and December 2012, Kenya faced over 30 attacks by unknown perpetrators involving grenade and other explosives, resulting in dozens of deaths and hundreds of casualties. Six attacks occurred in November 2012 and December 2012 in Nairobi’s Eastleigh suburb, home to hundreds of thousands of Somali Kenyans and Somali refugees. To date only one person, a Kenyan national not of ethnic Somali origin, has been prosecuted and convicted relating to one of the attacks in October 2011.¹

On December 13, 2012, Kenya’s Department of Refugee Affairs announced that because of the attacks, Kenya’s 55,000 registered urban refugees should move to the country’s refugee camps, thereby implying that urban refugees—and particularly Somali refugees—constituted a security threat. Refugees told Human Rights Watch that police who abused them in Eastleigh used the threat of arrest and prosecution on terror charges—calling them “terrorists”—as an excuse to abuse and extort money from them.

Police extortion and arbitrary arrests of refugees in Eastleigh is not new, nor is discrimination and abuse by Kenyan security forces of Somali Kenyans and Somali refugees. However, the scale and intensity of the crackdown that ensued in Eastleigh between mid-November 2011 and late January 2013 was unprecedented.

By late January, the security force crackdown declined, most probably because on January 23 Kenya’s High Court ruled the authorities should suspend their plans to relocate urban refugees to the camps and because security forces began to focus on Kenya’s then looming national elections on March 4. As of mid-May when this report went to print, a new government was being established and President Uhuru Kenyatta had released a list of cabinet nominees to be taken to parliament for approval.²

¹ “Al-Shabaab attacker given life sentence for Kenya grenade blasts,” *The Guardian*, October 28, 2011, <http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2011/oct/28/kenya-jails-alshabaab-attacker> (accessed April 9, 2013).

² The new president, Uhuru Kenyatta, was elected on March 4, 2013 and the Supreme Court upheld his election on March 23. He was sworn in on April 9 and named his cabinet on April 25.

Grenade and Other Attacks in Kenya Since October 2011

In October 2011, Kenya launched a military offensive against the Islamist armed group Al-Shabaab in Somalia. Al-Shabaab promised revenge, threatening to bomb buildings in Nairobi and to kill civilians.³

Since then, Kenya has faced over 30 attacks involving grenades and other explosives, which resulted in at least 76 deaths and hundreds of injuries.⁴ Kenyan government officials have blamed Al-Shabaab and its sympathizers in Kenya for these attacks, although the group has only claimed responsibility in a small number of cases.

The majority of the 2012 attacks happened in Nairobi, in the coastal areas, and in North Eastern region, including in the Dadaab refugee camps, home to around 450,000 mostly Somali refugees.⁵ The deadliest such attack occurred on July 1, 2012, when masked gunmen launched simultaneous gun and grenade assaults on two churches in Garissa, the main town in North Eastern region, killing 17 and wounding more than 60.⁶

Nairobi suffered numerous attacks in 2012, including at bus stations, churches, and shopping centers. At least six of the attacks involved grenades or improvised explosive devices (IEDs), resulting in severe injuries and significant damage to property.⁷

Nairobi's Eastleigh suburb—only a few kilometers from Kenya's central business district and a few kilometers more from a number of international embassies, UN headquarters, and major tourist hotels—saw six attacks in as many weeks during November 2012 and December 2012. The suburb has about 350,000 inhabitants, made up mostly of Somali Kenyans—who since Kenya's independence from British colonial rule in 1963 have built a vibrant business community there—as well as tens of thousands of registered Somali

³ "Somali militants al-Shabab threaten Kenya retaliation," *BBC News*, October 17, 2011, <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-15342091> (accessed March 9, 2013).

⁴ Embassy of the United States–Nairobi, Kenya, "Travel Warning–Kenya," January 14, 2013, <http://nairobi.usembassy.gov/ktwarning.html> (accessed April 4, 2013).

⁵ North Eastern region, formerly known as North Eastern Province, borders Somalia and Ethiopia. Until the promulgation of a new Constitution abolishing provinces, it was one of Kenya's eight administrative provinces and historically has been predominantly inhabited by ethnic Somalis.

⁶ "UPDATE 4-Attacks on Kenyan churches kill 17," *Reuters*, July 2, 2012, <http://in.reuters.com/article/2012/07/01/kenya-attacks-idINL6E8109520120701> (accessed April 4, 2013).

⁷ Embassy of the United States–Nairobi, Kenya, "Travel Warning–Kenya," January 14, 2013, <http://nairobi.usembassy.gov/ktwarning.html> (accessed April 4, 2013).

refugees and likely tens of thousands more unregistered Somali nationals who started fleeing Somalia in 1991.⁸

The first, and most serious, attack in Eastleigh occurred on November 18, 2012, when an IED was thrown at a crowded mini-bus. At least seven people were killed, and over 30 were seriously injured.⁹

The same day, youth gangs from neighboring suburbs stormed the streets of Eastleigh and attacked residents of Somali origin, including both refugees and Somali Kenyans. Several people were stabbed, and others were injured by stones. Some local news outlets cited reports that 10 women were raped. The gangs looted Somali-owned shops and caused significant damage to property. Kenyan security forces deployed to the streets in large numbers and fired shots into the air and used tear gas against protesters. The riots ended on November 20, 2012.¹⁰

Refugees and asylum seekers told Human Rights Watch that the police abuses described in this report, including cases of gang rape, began on November 19, a day after the attack on the mini-bus.

Less than three weeks after the November 18 attack, Eastleigh was hit by more attacks. On December 5, a roadside bomb exploded during rush hour traffic, killing one person and injuring eight.¹¹

On December 7, an unidentified assailant threw a hand grenade at the Hidaya Mosque on Eastleigh's Wood Street just as worshippers were leaving Friday evening prayer, killing five

⁸ "The making of a Somali capital base at the heart of Nairobi," *Daily Nation*, September 26, 2010, http://www.hiiraan.com/news2/2010/sept/the_making_of_a_somali_capital_base_at_the_heart_of_nairobi.aspx (accessed May 13, 2013).

⁹ "Another black Sunday after explosion inside city matatu claims seven lives," *Business Daily Online*, November 19, 2012, <http://www.businessdailyafrica.com/6-dead-in-Eastleigh-matatu-explosion/-/539546/1624650/-/14asbjk/-/index.html> (accessed April 4, 2013).

¹⁰ "Riots rock Eastleigh for the second day," *Daily Nation Online*, November 20, 2012, <http://www.nation.co.ke/News/Riots-rock-Eastleigh-for-the-second-day/-/1056/1624512/-/14918h2z/-/index.html> (accessed April 4, 2013). Human Rights Watch interviews with Eastleigh residents, February 2 – 5, 2013.

¹¹ "Kenya blast in Somali area of Nairobi, Eastleigh," *BBC Online*, December 6, 2012, <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-20617516> (accessed April 5, 2013).

people and seriously injuring sixteen, including Yusuf Hassan, a member of parliament for Nairobi's Kamukunji Constituency.¹²

Again, angry protesters burned and looted Somali-owned shops the same night. Kenyan security forces quickly prevented the situation from escalating.¹³ But following the attack, police launched another large-scale police sweep in Eastleigh. Media reports said police detained more than 300 suspects, mostly Somali nationals, over the next two days.¹⁴

MP Yusuf Hassan, who witnessed the youth gang attacks on November 19 and who has liaised extensively with police over the attacks in Eastleigh, told Human Rights Watch that as of early February police had told him not a single person had been charged and prosecuted over the IED and grenade attacks in Eastleigh in November 2012 and December 2012 (including the attack in which Hassan himself was injured).¹⁵

On December 13, 2012, Kenya's Department of Refugee Affairs announced that Kenya's 55,000 registered urban refugees and asylum seekers would be required to move to refugee camps in Kenya's northeast and northwest and that all assistance to, and registration of, urban refugees and asylum seekers should end. The authorities said the plan responded to the recent attacks in Kenya, implying that urban refugees—and particularly Somali refugees—constituted a terror threat.

Although the relocation plan has been suspended pending a challenge in the courts, refugees and asylum seekers who faced police abuses after December 13 told Human Rights Watch that the police not only used the threat of arrest and prosecution on terror charges—calling them “terrorists”—but also the threat of prosecution for illegal presence

¹² Momanyi, Bernard and AFP, “Kenya: Death Toll in Eastleigh Grenade Attack Rises to Five,” *AllAfrica.com*, December 8, 2012, <http://allafrica.com/stories/201212080208.html> (accessed April 4, 2013). Human Rights Watch interview with Yusuf Hassan MP for Kamukunji constituency, February 1, 2012.

¹³ Karimi, Faith, “Second blast in 3 days hits Somali neighborhood in Kenya,” *CNN Online*, December 8, 2012, <http://www.cnn.com/2012/12/08/world/africa/kenya-blasts> (accessed April 4, 2013).

¹⁴ “Police nab 300 after Eastleigh blast,” *Daily Nation Online*, December 9, 2012, <http://www.nation.co.ke/News/Police-nab-300-after-Eastleigh-blast/-/1056/1639752/-/5xkaon/-/index.html> (accessed April 4, 2013).

¹⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Yusuf Hassan MP, Nairobi's Kamukunji constituency, February 1, 2013. Lawyers in Eastleigh say the same thing, that the massive police raids in Eastleigh between November 18, 2012 and late January 2013 have not led to a single prosecution, let alone conviction, of anyone on terrorism-related charges. Human Rights Watch correspondence with Eastleigh-based lawyers, February and April 2013. Before November 18, the only other attack in Eastleigh in 2012 took place on September 30: “Deadly Kenya grenade attack hits children in church,” BBC News, September 30, 2012, <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-19776747> (accessed April 4, 2013).

in Nairobi due to their failure to move to the camps as an excuse to abuse and extort money from them.

On December 20, the government decided to form a committee made up of five government officials and five members drawn from the Eastleigh business community to investigate the grenade and IED attacks in various parts of Kenya, but not the police abuses that had taken place over the previous four weeks.¹⁶

Long-standing Pattern of Kenyan Law Enforcement Abuses Against Somali Kenyans and Somali Refugees

Human Rights Watch has reported on patterns of discrimination and mistreatment of Somali refugees and Somali Kenyans for many years, including in the 1980s and 1990s.¹⁷ In the past few years, there have also been widespread and repeated abuses of members of these communities by the Kenyan police and military.

In 2009, Human Rights Watch reported on torture, rape, and other violence against Somali Kenyans in Kenya's Mandera county in the North Eastern region committed by Kenyan security forces during a joint police-military operation between October 25, 2009 and 28, 2009 aimed at disarming warring militias in the Mandera area.¹⁸ During the operation, the Kenyan army and police targeted 10 towns and villages, rounding up the population, beating and torturing male residents en masse, and carried out widespread looting and destruction of property. Members of the security forces raped women in their homes in at least some of the targeted communities while men were tortured in the streets. The operation left more than 1,200 injured, one dead, and at least a dozen women raped. To

¹⁶ "Kenya launches investigation into Eastleigh blasts," Sabahionline, December 24, 2012, http://sabahionline.com/en_GB/articles/hoa/articles/features/2012/12/24/feature-01 (accessed April 9, 2013).

¹⁷ One of the worst atrocities by state security forces in independent Kenya's history occurred in North Eastern province in 1984: the infamous "Wagalla massacre," also known as the Wajir massacre. In February 1984 security forces rounded up several thousand men from the Degodiya clan in a purported disarmament operation and forced them to remove their clothes and lie down on the Wagalla airstrip for up to five days in the sun, while beating and torturing them. Hundreds of people died on the airstrip from the beatings and some were shot to death. The Kenyan government initially claimed that 57 people had died, but belatedly admitted in 2000 to a much higher death toll of 380. See Africa Watch (now Human Rights Watch/Africa), *Kenya: Taking Liberties* (New York: Human Rights Watch, July 1991), <http://www.hrw.org/reports/1991/07/01/kenya-taking-liberties> pp. 268-322. See also Kenya Human Rights Commission, "Foreigners at Home: The Dilemma of Citizenship in Northern Kenya," February 2009, http://www.khrc.or.ke/resources/publications/doc_download/11-foreigners-at-home-the-dilemma-of-citizenship-in-northern-kenya.html (accessed May 15, 2013).

¹⁸ Human Rights Watch, Kenya—*Bring the Gun or You'll Die*, June 2009, <http://www.hrw.org/reports/2009/06/28/bring-gun-or-you-ll-die>

date, there has been no credible investigation or prosecution of individuals responsible for the abuses.

In June 2010, Human Rights Watch reported on widespread police abuses committed between 2008 and 2010 against Somali refugees in the Dadaab refugee camps in North Eastern region, including rape, beatings, extortion, arbitrary arrest, and detention. The authorities created a committee to look into the abuses but never published its findings and took no steps to prosecute police officers responsible.¹⁹

In May 2012, Human Rights Watch reported on abuses committed by security forces between November 2011 and March 2012 against Somali Kenyans and Somali refugees in North Eastern region, including rape, beatings, arbitrary detention, extortion, and looting.²⁰ The abuses occurred in the context of a Kenyan military and police response to attacks in North Eastern region by militants suspected of being linked to Al-Shabaab, the Somali Islamist armed movement.

During the operation, the Kenyan military and police arbitrarily rounded up large numbers of Somali Kenyans and Somali refugees in Garissa, Wajir, and Mandera, as well as in the Dadaab refugee camps. The abuses included rape and attempted sexual assault; beatings; arbitrary detention; extortion; the looting and destruction of property; and various forms of physical mistreatment and deliberate humiliation, such as forcing victims to sit in water, to roll on the ground in the sun, or to carry heavy loads for extended periods. The Kenyan military also detained scores of civilians, despite the fact that it had no legal authority to do so. Following public reporting of the abuses, the military established an ad hoc board of inquiry and initially appeared to be investigating the abuses, but to date no report has been published and none of the perpetrators of the abuses have been brought to justice.

¹⁹ Human Rights Watch, *Welcome to Kenya*, June 2010, <http://www.hrw.org/reports/2010/06/17/welcome-kenya-o>

²⁰ Human Rights Watch, Kenya—*Criminal Reprisals*, May 2012, <http://www.hrw.org/fr/node/106791>

II. Torture, Rape, Beatings, and Extortion by the Kenyan Police

The torture and other abuses documented in this report took place in homes, on streets, and in police stations between November 19, 2012 and late January 2013. Some took place in the context of security operations following grenade or bomb attacks in Eastleigh, such as the IED attack on a mini-bus on November 18, 2012 and the attack on December 8, 2012 on the Hidaya Mosque.

Victims of police abuse victims who spoke to Human Rights Watch said that the General Services Unit (GSU) committed the majority of these abuses. The Regular Police (RP) also committed serious abuses and arbitrarily detained and extorted money from hundreds of people in various police stations, according to interviewees who were taken to police stations and who saw what happened to others there. The Administration Police (AP) and the Criminal Investigation Department (CID) also committed abuses.

Rape, Other Forms of Sexual Assault, and Threats of Sexual Violence

‘You are a prostitute and you Somalis are all Al-Shabaab and terrorists.’

—A Somali refugee on what a female RP officer said to her just before two male RP officers raped her on January 18 in a police vehicle near Eastleigh’s 4th Street

‘We don’t respect your religion or culture. This is Kenya. We can rape you if we want to.’

—A Somali refugee on what GSU officers said to her on December 10, when she protested officers molesting Somali women in a GSU truck picking up Somalis and Ethiopians from the streets in Eastleigh

Reports of police rape of refugees and asylum seekers in Eastleigh after the November 18, 2012 bus attack first surfaced in late November.

Two Eastleigh-based social workers working with sexual violence survivors told Human Rights Watch that local women started to approach them on November 23 or thereabouts and reported that a day after the November 18 bus attack police entered apartment blocks throughout Eastleigh, particularly in Section 1 of the district near where the attack took place, and raped and beat women and girls in their apartments.

One of the two social workers informed MP Yusuf Hassan who in turn spoke with police representatives. The social workers said the number of rape reports decreased in late November but started to increase again during the second week of in December. The two social workers continued to receive reports about police rape in Eastleigh throughout December and January. One of the social workers told Human Rights Watch, “I could give you examples [of reported police rape cases] all day long.”²¹

The two social workers also said that almost none of the women who had been raped sought medical care, either because they thought they would have to pay for it and were unaware of free medical care provided by international NGOs in Eastleigh or because they feared their relatives and neighbors would find out they were raped. They also said none of the women reported the rapes to the police because they thought it would be pointless to inform the police that police had raped them.²²

Almost all of the rape survivors told the two social workers that they were too afraid of police retaliation and community stigmatization to speak with Human Rights Watch about what had happened to them. However, seven survivors agreed to speak with Human Rights Watch and described in detail how police officers from the General Services Unit (GSU), the Regular Police (RP), or the Administration Police (AP) officers raped them and, in one case, three other women.

Some of the 10 rapes took place in apartments and others took place in alleys or on wasteland. Four of the attacks involved GSU officers, the two gang rape cases involved RP officers, and one case involved AP officers. Three attacks took place between November 19, 2012 and November 21, 2012, three during the first 10 days of December, and the seventh just before December 25.

²¹ Human Rights Watch interviews with women representatives, Eastleigh, February 2, 2013 and 3, 2013; Human Rights Watch interview with Hasan Yussuf, MP, Nairobi, February 1, 2013.

²² Human Rights Watch interviews with women representatives, Eastleigh, February 2 and 3, 2013.

A 23-year-old woman from Mogadishu living in Eastleigh since 2008 described how GSU officers raped her and three other women at night on wasteland near Eastleigh in early December. She said:

At around 8 p.m., lots of GSU came to the building where I was living on Jam Street and searched everyone's apartment. Three of them came to my apartment and I showed them my refugee identity documents. But they took me to their truck nearby which was full of mostly Somali men and three women.

They drove us to a place where they told all the men to get out and then drove us four women to a different area. They told us to get out and forced us to walk through a field to a small building with a few rooms. They took each of us to a different room. Only one GSU officer entered the room with me. It was very dirty inside.

He told me to sit on the bed. Then he pulled me up by one wrist, slapped me, and ripped my dress. He took off his trousers and then he raped me. He held down one of my legs with his hand, pushing it to one side and against the wall. My leg still hurts, even now. I pleaded with him in Swahili to stop but he ignored me. I tried to struggle but he was too strong. While he raped me I could hear the other women shouting and then screaming and I knew they were also being raped.

When it was over, he left and immediately other GSU officers came in and took me to the truck. I was bleeding from my groin area and I used my headscarf as a pad.

Other GSU officers brought the other three women to the truck. Their dresses were ripped and they were totally silent. We didn't have to say anything to each other because we all knew what had happened to all of us.

They drove us to another place and just left us. We stopped a car which took us back to Eastleigh.²³

Another Somali woman, aged 32 with six children who has lived on Eastleigh's 4th Street since 2009, told Human Rights Watch how three RP officers gang raped her in her apartment on November 19:

Three police officers in dark clothes came to my apartment at night. My six children and I were all sleeping. I heard a loud knock on the door and opened it. They barged in and looked around, as if they wanted to search the apartment. I told all my children to go into the second room and I closed the door.

I showed them my UNHCR refugee letter and they asked me, 'How will you bail yourself out?' I said. 'You are supposed to protect me.' Then one of them slapped me and dragged me to the bed. All three of them slapped and beat me all over my body. They told me not to scream. They all took off their trousers and then one after the other they raped me. Two of them held me down while the other one raped and then they swapped around.

After the third one finished, they just left the apartment without saying anything. The neighbors came in and I was in tears on the bed. I just told the children they had beaten me, not what really happened to me.

Now I want to go back to Mogadishu because I am so afraid it will happen again, but I don't have the money to go back. I know another three women who were raped by police officers that same night in the building I live in. They went back to Mogadishu because they were so afraid.²⁴

A 22-year-old Somali woman who came to Kenya as a refugee in 1991 described how police raided her home and raped her on December 9:

²³ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 5, 2013.

²⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 3, 2013.

At midnight, I was asleep with my children when two GSU officers came to my apartment. I showed them my refugee identity cards, but they tore both of them up and started beating, kicking and slapping me, shouting: ‘What are you doing here without a legal document?’

Then one of them took my children into the kitchen and closed the door. He then hit me on one of my shoulders with the butt of his rifle. The other man pushed me onto the bed, beat me, and tore off my clothes. Then he raped me. He put his hand over my mouth and held my neck tightly with his other hand. He was saying something in Swahili but I don’t know what. I could hardly breathe and my neck was swollen for many days afterwards.

The other man stood by the door. When it was over, they said nothing and just left. I didn’t go to a clinic because I don’t have money. I didn’t tell anyone about this because I was so ashamed. Of course I have not gone to the police to complain because they did this to me.²⁵

Only one of the rape survivors Human Rights Watch spoke with said she had gone to a clinic. The others said they were either too afraid to speak to doctors about what happened or did not have enough money to pay for medical care.²⁶

Five other women and one girl said GSU and RP officers sexually assaulted them, including by groping them, forcing them to take off clothes, and ripping off veils. One of the women said officers attacked about 10 other women with her. In two cases, officers threatened to rape women. Four of the cases involved GSU officers while the other two involved RP officers.²⁷

A 38-year-old Somali woman with four children described how GSU officers sexually assaulted her and about 10 other Somali women in a truck the morning of December 10 on Eastleigh’s 2nd Avenue:

²⁵ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 3, 2013.

²⁶ Human Rights Watch interviews, Eastleigh, January 28, 2013 – February 7, 2013.

²⁷ Human Rights Watch interviews, Eastleigh, January 28, 2013 – February 7, 2013.

I was on my way to the market to sell food. There was a GSU truck parked in the street. Two GSU officers stopped me. I showed them my refugee ID and they threatened to take me to the police station if I didn't give them money. When I said I didn't have any, they put me in their truck. There were already 10 other women, all Somalis, in there.

Then a number of GSU officers grabbed us and touched us all over our bodies. I said our religion does not allow such behavior, but they said: 'We don't respect your religion or culture. This is Kenya. We can rape you if we want to.' They drove us around in their truck and demanded a lot of money to let me go. I finally paid Ksh 15,000 (\$181) and they let me go.²⁸

Beatings, Kicking, Punching, and Slapping

They pushed me to the floor and kicked me all over my body, on the back of my neck, my hands, my sides and kidneys, my back and my legs. They wouldn't stop and then I started spitting blood. My children were crying and pleaded with the police to stop.

—Somali refugee woman with two children on GSU officers' violence against her in her home in Eastleigh, early January

Sixty-five Somalis and Ethiopians, many of whom were women, told Human Rights Watch that police officers seriously assaulted them in their homes, in the street, and in police stations between mid-November 2012 and late January 2013. Eighteen people also described witnessing police officers assault other people.

Nine people said police beat with them with truncheons, including two women and, in one case, officers beat three children. Almost all of the attacks happened by day in streets.²⁹

²⁸ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 2, 2013.

²⁹ Four of the cases, including attacks on children, involved GSU officers, two involved RP officers, and one involved AP officers.

A Somali woman working as a tea seller in Nairobi since 2006 with four children, aged 12 to 15, related how GSU attacked three of her children on December 2 while she and her eldest son were detained at Pangani police station:

I was in my home on 7th Street at around 10 a.m. with my four children and a friend who sometimes helps me in the apartment. About 20 GSU officers came to our building and entered lots of apartments, including mine. I showed them my and my son's refugee ID cards but they ignored them. They told my eldest son and me to leave the apartment and when I refused they hit me very hard on the back of the head with a truncheon. Then some of them forced us out and other officers stayed behind in the apartment.

The GSU officers took us to their truck which was full of Somalis including many women, some of whom were breast-feeding their infants and crying. The GSU asked for money and took those of us who couldn't pay to Pangani police station where they kept my son and me for two hours in cells packed full of Somalis and Ethiopians.

After a neighbor came and paid Ksh 10,000 (\$120) to release us, my son and I went home and found my three children crying. They told me the GSU officers had beaten them with truncheons. My friend said she had tried to stop the beating but that the officers had slapped her and pushed her away. My children were in a lot of pain but I couldn't take them to hospital because I didn't even have enough money to pay my neighbor back the Ksh 10,000.³⁰

Similarly, a 50-year-old Somali women told Human Rights Watch that in December 2012, two AP and two GSU officers seriously assaulted her with batons—including after she had collapsed onto the ground—when she tried to prevent them from taking her 17-year-old daughter away on 4th Street. More than two months later she said she was still in significant pain and was unable to sleep properly, while her daughter had fled to the Dadaab refugee camps out of fear of further police violence.³¹

³⁰ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 3, 2013.

³¹ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 6, 2013.

A 32-year-old Ethiopian man living in Eastleigh since 2006, father of an eight-month-old child, described how GSU officers severely beat him with truncheons and punched him on Eastleigh's Chai Road and in their truck at around 7 p.m. on December 20:

I was walking down Chai Road when a number of GSU officers stopped me. They told me my DRA refugee card was invalid and didn't give it back to me. Then they accused me of being a member of Al-Qaeda and Al-Shabaab and said I had thrown a grenade at police. When I said they were wrong, they handcuffed me and then three of them beat me.

One of them beat me with a truncheon and one of the others with the butt of his rifle. The third one punched and slapped me. I fell to the ground and they kept on beating me. Then they put me in the back of their truck which already had lots of Somalis in it. Some of the GSU officers got into the truck and beat me and some of the Somalis. Then they searched my pockets, stole Ksh 8,000 (\$96) and pushed me out of the truck.

Since they attacked me, I have been coughing and my kidney hurts a lot. I didn't go to a clinic or hospital because I don't have the money. If I go to the clinic, I won't have money to buy bread and milk for my baby boy.³²

Twenty-eight people, including 13 women and 6 children, told Human Rights Watch that police officers kicked and punched them. The attacks happened mainly in homes and on streets.³³

Some of the attacks were particularly violent, causing serious injury and long-term pain.

A 33-year-old woman with a very husky voice she attributed to the attack described how GSU officers kicked her so hard in front of her two children, aged three and six, that she spit blood:

³² Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 35, 2013.

³³ Eighteen of these cases involved GSU officers, including nine attacks on women and two attacks on children; eight involved RP officers, including four attacks on women; five involved AP officers, including three attacks on women; and one involved CID officers, an attack on a woman.

At the beginning of January, three GSU officers came to my apartment on 3rd Street at around 4 p.m. They tore up a copy of my UNHCR refugee letter and asked for the original. When I said I had lost it, they attacked me while my two children watched.

They pushed me to the floor and kicked me all over my body, on the back of my neck, my hands, my sides and kidneys, my back and my legs. They wouldn't stop and then I started spitting blood. My children were crying and pleaded with the police to stop.

Then took my bag and took all the money I had in it, Ksh 10,000 (\$120). I tried to get up and stop them but they dragged me by my ankles along the ground to their car and drove me around Eastleigh. When I asked whether they were taking me to a police station they slapped me. Some of my neighbors followed the police car and then paid the police Ksh 5,000 to release me.

Since the attack I have been sick. I have regularly vomited blood and my voice has changed. Since then I have hardly left home because I am so afraid of the police.³⁴

A 23-year-old Somali woman from Mogadishu described how a number of AP officers came to her apartment on 7th Street in Eastleigh during the first week of December, told her she was causing insecurity in Kenya, beat her into unconsciousness, and then raped her.³⁵

Similarly, in another case, witnesses said that GSU officers kicked a 12-year-old boy so violently he lost consciousness and then beat a Somali 26-year-old woman who witnessed the beating until she too fell unconscious. She was later raped by police. She described what happened:

It was 10 p.m. about two days after the bus bombing in Eastleigh on November 18 and I was in my apartment on 4th Street. Suddenly I heard lots

³⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 4, 2013.

³⁵ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 4, 2013.

of noise, so I went to the balcony and looked down and saw about 50 GSU officers in the compound. I saw them kicking and beating a young boy, about 12 years old. I ran down the stairs toward the police beating the boy and asked why they were beating him. One of them slapped me and I said: 'You are not human beings.' Then a second officer beat me twice very fiercely on the back of my head and my neck and I lost consciousness. Later that night when I came to, my neighbors told me the GSU continued to kick and punch the boy until he lost consciousness.³⁶

An Ethiopian man told Human Rights Watch that on December 21, two GSU officers came to his apartment, said they thought his refugee identity card was a fake and said they wanted money. When he said he did not have any, they attacked his wife, kicking her very forcefully in her sides. Later that day he said she started passing blood in her urine.³⁷

A young Somali woman, aged 22, described how a number of RP officers came to her apartment in Eastleigh and pushed her infant out of her arms and onto the floor before mainly kicking her and also beating her with truncheons, causing long-term pain.³⁸

Twenty-seven people, including 17 women, said police slapped them, including one case causing potentially permanent deafness and another two involving serious injuries due to recent medical operations.³⁹

A 27-year-old Somali woman said that on November 27 or 28, three GSU officers stopped her on 4th Street as she was going to buy milk for the youngest of her six children, aged 11 months. When they ignored her DRA refugee card, demanded money and she refused, one of the GSU officers slapped her so hard on the left ear that she lost her hearing. She said the doctor she visited did not know whether the loss was temporary or permanent.⁴⁰

Another Somali woman, aged 28, who has lived in Eastleigh since 1991, told Human Rights Watch that on December 15, five GSU officers entered her apartment and tore up her aunt's

³⁶ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 4, 2013.

³⁷ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 3, 2013.

³⁸ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 5, 2013.

³⁹ 19 of the cases—including 14 involving women—involved GSU officers, three involved RP officers, another three involved AP officers, and two involved CID officers.

⁴⁰ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 4, 2013.

refugee identity card in front of her. The woman said that her aunt had just had an ear operation and was speaking loudly because of temporary hearing loss, which the GSU might have thought meant she was shouting at them. One of the officers slapped her so hard on her ear that she fell over and started bleeding from the mouth. The police then stole a music system and left.⁴¹

Theft and Extortion

After that I closed my shop because there is no point in doing business if you are going to get robbed by the police.

—Ethiopian refugee on how he responded to police stealing Ksh 45,000 [\$542] from his shop in Eastleigh on December 5, 2013

‘We are not looking for ID cards, we are looking for money.’

—Ethiopian asylum seeker on what GSU police told him on December 21, 2012 when they detained him at his apartment

Human Rights Watch documented 30 incidents in which interviewees claimed GSU or RP officers stole various items and large amounts of money from them while arbitrarily detaining them in their homes, in streets and in police stations.

Twenty-two people said GSU officers stole cell phones, jewelry, a music system and a total of Ksh 246,000 (\$2,964). The average amount of money that witnesses said was stolen was just over Ksh 10,000 (\$120), although in some cases witnesses claim GSU officers stole around 15,000. In three cases, the witnesses say officers stole Ksh 20,000 and in two further cases Ksh 35,000 and Ksh 50,000.

Nine people said RP officers stole cell phones, business materials, and a total of KS 37,000. The average amount stolen among interview subjects was Ksh 5,280 and the highest was Ksh 15,000.

⁴¹ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 5, 2013.

Five people told Human Rights Watch that police officers stole money from them just after they had withdrawn funds from money transfer centers.⁴²

Many refugees told Human Rights Watch they pleaded with the police not to steal from them. A 34-year-old Ethiopian refugee said he asked police demanding he pay Ksh 10,000 (\$120) not to take his money because he would not be able to eat. He then asked police to give him back Ksh 1,000, after which the police assaulted him.⁴³

Human Rights Watch also documented 80 incidents in which witnesses say GSU, RP or AP officers extorted money from them while threatening to prosecute them and their children on terrorism-related charges, move them to camps, or deport them to Somalia or Ethiopia.

In each case the witnesses say police released them when they paid, indicating that the sole purpose of detaining them was to extort money from them, not to investigate crimes or to enforce the government's proposed plan to relocate refugees.

Interviewees described 48 incidents involving GSU officers who extorted a total of Ksh 335,000 (\$4,036), or an average of just over Ksh 6,979 (\$84) per incident. Twenty-five incidents described involved RP officers who extorted a total of Ksh 286,900, or an average of Ksh 11,476. In seven incidents AP officers extorted a total of Ksh 38,500, an average of Ksh 5,500.

Typical of dozens of incidents described by witnesses, a 21-year-old Ethiopian asylum seeker, father of four who has been working as a tailor in Eastleigh since 2010, said:

One morning at the end of December, two Regular Police officers came to the shop where I work, told me my refugee identity card was invalid and took me to the Eastleigh Chief police station. They demanded I pay Ksh 10,000 (\$120) and slapped me when I said I didn't have money. Then they said, 'If you don't pay, we will take you to court as a terrorist. And if the court does not take the case, we will force you to the camps or will send you back to your country.' After I paid, they released me. ⁴⁴

⁴² Various Human Rights Watch interviews, Eastleigh, February 2 – 6, 2013.

⁴³ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 5, 2013.

⁴⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 1, 2013.

A 27-year-old Somali woman also described how police threatened her and dozens of other Somalis and Ethiopians with prosecution if they didn't pay money:

It was a few days after the November 18 *matatu* [mini-bus] blast [in Eastleigh]. GSU officers came to my apartment and when I said I did not have my refugee Identity document because I had lost it, they took me to Pangani police station where the police asked for Ksh 50,000 (\$602). When I said I had no money, they said they would charge me with belonging to al-Qaeda because I did not have a Kenyan ID card.

There were lots of Somalis and Ethiopians in the cells. Everyone who paid was released but those of us who didn't had to stay. They kept on saying, 'Give me 50,000 and you won't go to court.'

They kept me in the police station all night and took me to Makadara court the next morning with about 20 other Somalis and Ethiopians. The judge said I and anyone else without a Kenyan identity card would be jailed for belonging to a terrorist group and that anyone who did have a Kenyan identity card would be freed if they paid Ksh 15,000 (\$180). When we left the court room the police said, 'If you pay you can leave – and if you don't pay you will go to jail.' My husband paid Ksh 31,400 and they let me go.⁴⁵

The vast majority of Somali, Ethiopian and other refugees and asylum seekers in Eastleigh interviewed by Human Rights Watch say they have very little money or are destitute. Many work in menial jobs for very little pay with an average monthly income of around Ksh 8,000 – Ksh 9,500 (\$96 - \$114) a month,⁴⁶ making the sums stolen or extorted from them extremely serious. Many said they had to resort to borrowing money from others who could pay or collect money from the community.

⁴⁵ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 6, 2013.

⁴⁶ Danish Refugee Council, "Living on the Edge: A Livelihood Status Report on Urban Refugees Living in Nairobi," pp. 15-22 http://www.drc.dk/fileadmin/uploads/pdf/IA_PDF/Horn_of_Africa_and_Yemen/livelihood_status_report_on_urban_refugee_in_nairobi.pdf (accessed May 19, 2013).

Police Abuses as Torture

Under the Kenyan Constitution, which reflects key provisions of international human rights treaties to which Kenya is party including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights,⁴⁷ all people in Kenya, including refugees and asylum seekers, are entitled to protection of their physical integrity, freedom from all forms of inhuman and degrading treatment or punishment, freedom from arbitrary arrest and detention, and protection from arbitrary interference with their property and privacy without discrimination on the grounds of national origin or any other status.⁴⁸

Article 1 of the Convention against Torture defines torture as “any act by which severe pain or suffering, whether physical or mental, is intentionally inflicted on a person for such purposes as obtaining from him or a third person information or a confession, punishing him for an act he or a third person has committed or is suspected of having committed, or intimidating or coercing him or a third person, or for any reason based on discrimination of any kind, when such pain or suffering is inflicted by or at the instigation of or with the consent or acquiescence of a public official or other person acting in an official capacity.”⁴⁹

The evidence obtained by Human Rights Watch shows that between mid-November 2012 and late January 2013, police in Eastleigh who raped and seriously assaulted refugees and asylum seekers intentionally inflicted severe physical and mental pain or suffering while calling their victims terrorists and to extort money from them, thereby indicating the violence was punishment for attacks third persons committed in Eastleigh and to coerce them to pay money to the police to secure their release.

As a result, Kenyan public officials committed numerous acts of torture in Eastleigh during the abuses. On May 10, 2013, Human Rights Watch wrote to the Committee Against Torture

⁴⁷ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 52, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 999 U.N.T.S. 171, entered into force March 23, 1976, <http://www2.ohchr.org/english/law/ccpr.htm> (accessed March 19, 2008), acceded to by Kenya on May 1, 1972.

⁴⁸ Constitution of Kenya, 2010, <http://www.kenyalaw.org/klr/index.php?id=741> (accessed April 25, 2013).

⁴⁹ Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (Convention against Torture), adopted December 10, 1984, G.A. res. 39/46, annex, 39 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 51) at 197, U.N. Doc. A/39/51 (1984), entered into force June 26, 1987, acceded to by Kenya on February 21, 1997.

with a summary of these findings and presented the findings orally in front of the Committee in Geneva on May 14.⁵⁰

The Kenyan government has a legal obligation to carry out prompt and fair investigations into torture and prosecute and punish those military and civilian officials responsible.⁵¹ All states party to the Convention against Torture are responsible for bringing torturers to justice.⁵² A full investigation into torture should trace the origin of orders that led to the torture, be they from civilian or military commanders.⁵³ But the investigation should also determine command responsibility—that is, those who knew or should have known about the abuses—identifying those who were in a position of command yet failed to prevent the abuses or punish those responsible. The Committee Against Torture has stated that it “considers it essential that the responsibility of any superior officials, whether for direct instigation or encouragement of torture or ill-treatment or for consent or acquiescence therein, be fully investigated through competent, independent and impartial prosecutorial and judicial authorities.”⁵⁴

⁵⁰ Human Rights Watch written submission to the Committee against Torture, May 10, 2013, <http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/cat/cats50.htm> (accessed May 14, 2013).

⁵¹ Convention against Torture, art. 12.

⁵² Convention against Torture, arts. 6-9.

⁵³ UN Committee against Torture, General Comment No. 2, para. 9, <http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/Go8/402/62/PDF/Go840262.pdf?OpenElement> (accessed May 15, 2013).

⁵⁴ Committee against Torture, General Comment No. 2, para. 26.

III. Arbitrary Detention and Criminal Charges Without Evidence

Throughout the ten weeks of abuses in Eastleigh, police arbitrarily detained at least one thousand people in homes, streets, vehicles, and police stations, including in inhuman and degrading conditions. Police also falsely charged well over one hundred people—and possibly many more—with public order offenses, with no evidence of any kind to substantiate the charges.

Arbitrary Detention

There were dozens of Somalis and Ethiopians in the police station and they were all calling their relatives to come and pay so the police would release them.

—Ethiopian refugee on his detention in Pangani police station, Eastleigh, January 10

Almost every person Human Rights Watch interviewed described how police officers detained them and, in many cases, dozens of other people for hours or days simply because they initially refused to give in to police demands for money. Police failed to explain why they arrested them in their homes or in the street, and then detained them in police vehicles or police stations. All of the interviewees were released as soon as they had paid.

Kenyan and international law prohibit arbitrary detention. Kenyan law allows police officers to arrest and detain a person only if they have reasonable grounds for suspecting them of having committed an offense.⁵⁵ International law requires that anyone who is arrested shall be informed, at the time of arrest, of the reasons for their arrest and shall be promptly both informed of any charges against them and be brought before a judge.

⁵⁵ Laws of Kenya, The Criminal Procedure Code, section 29(a), <http://www.kenyalaw.org/Downloads/Acts/Criminal%20Procedure%20Code.pdf> (accessed May 15, 2013)

Detention before trial shall be the exception rather than rule and anyone in pre-trial detention is entitled to trial within a reasonable time or to release.⁵⁶

In the cases documented, the Regular Police (RP) detained a total of about 300 people in a number of police stations, notably Eastleigh's Pangani police station. A further 450 or so people were detained in vehicles, of whom 340 by General Services Unit (GSU) and 100 by RP officers. Fifty-seven people were detained in public places in various parts of Eastleigh, of whom 23 by GSU and 20 by Criminal Investigations Division (CID) officers. At least 212 were detained in their homes, mostly by GSU and smaller numbers by Administration Police (AP) and RP officers.

Detention in Police Stations

Fifteen people told Human Rights Watch how RP officers detained them in police stations in Eastleigh, including in six cases with dozens of others (a total of at least 300 people detained). Police held them for hours or days without giving them reasons for their arrest, without interviewing them, and without charging them with any offense. In one case, almost 100 people were held for three days before about 50 of them were released. Human Rights Watch was unable to establish when the remainder were released.⁵⁷

Some of the cases followed police sweeps on November 19 and November 20, but most of them happened throughout late November, December, and January, indicating that arbitrary detention was not limited to specific sweeps following the bomb or grenade attacks in Eastleigh.

Based on the descriptions given by former detainees, the detention conditions in Pangani police station—where up to one hundred people were at times crammed for days into three very small police cells with one toilet between them—amounted to inhuman and degrading treatment.

⁵⁶ ICCPR, art 9

⁵⁷ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 2, 2013. Nine of the 15 cases involved Pangani police station, three involved Eastleigh Chief police station, and one the Industrial Area police station. In three cases, the interviewees did not know the name of the police station.

Interviewees told Human Rights Watch of many cases in which they said police held people for days without informing them about offenses they might have been suspected of committing and the reason for their detention. For example, Human Rights Watch spoke with a young Somali Kenyan who was detained for days with almost 100 other people at Pangani police station the night of the November 18 bus attack before being taken to court on November 20. He said that at no point did police explain to him or dozens of others held with him in the cell why they were being detained and police interviewed none of them about suspected crimes. He said:

It was around midnight on November 18 and the GSU, RP, and AP all came to Alferdoos House apartment block in Eastleigh's Section 1, about five minutes away from where the bus explosion happened earlier that day. They rounded up 28 of us, all young men, and took us to Pangani police station. There were already around 60 other Somali and Somali Kenyan men and children, some of them 12 or 13 years old, who told us they had just been brought there, like us.

They put all of us in three small cells, linked with one narrow corridor which had a filthy overflowing toilet at one end. The whole place stank of feces and urine. They forced me and around 30 others in one of the cells which was 3 meters by 3 meters and which did not have a window. We had no space to move. It was so full no one could even sit down.

The police kept insulting us, saying we were Al-Shabaab members and said, 'Somalis are donkeys and have no rights in Kenya.' They kept us in that cell all night, all next day, and the whole following night. The police did not interview us and on November 20 they took us to court.⁵⁸

Detention in Police Vehicles

The largest number of documented arbitrary detention cases involved detention in police vehicles. Twenty-two people described how police detained them, together with around 430 others, in police trucks and cars, sometimes for hours on end, without giving any

⁵⁸ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 2, 2013.

reason.⁵⁹ Numerous interviewees said police beat and kicked them and others in trucks. All said they were released after paying money.

Typical of these cases was a 35-year-old Ethiopian man with a bandaged hand who had been living in Eastleigh since 2006. He told Human Rights Watch how police detained him in a truck and assaulted him on December 21 or 22:

I was walking on 3rd Street to go home for lunch when four GSU officers stopped me. They took me to their truck nearby which was already full of Somalis and Ethiopians. They asked for my ID paper and I showed them my DRA card and UNHCR letter. Then they asked me for Ksh 5,000 (\$60) and I said I had no money. They put me in the truck where they kept me for a long time. Then they searched my pockets and took all the money I had, KS 2,000, and my mobile phone.

When I tried to hold onto the phone, the officer trying to take it punched me in the left side of my face. Then they took me off the truck and a few of them beat me with the butts of their rifles, kicked me and stood on my right hand [bandaged]. They shouted, 'You are Al-Shabaab, go back to the camp.' I went to a hospital and the doctor said one of the bones in my hand was broken. Even now, I still have very bad pain in my spine and in my hand.⁶⁰

Detention in the Street

According to interviewees, police also arbitrarily detained dozens of people in Eastleigh's streets as they went about their daily business. They described police detaining them and others in the street for as long as it took to arrange relatives and friends to come with enough money to secure their release. In some cases, police held them for as long as four hours.⁶¹

⁵⁹ Human Rights Watch spoke with 22 people who described 27 incidents in which police detained them and dozens of others in trucks and cars for no stated reason. The GSU was responsible for 21 incidents involving about 340 people, four incidents affecting about 100 people involved RP officers, and AP and CID officers were responsible for 2 incidents involving about 5 people.

⁶⁰ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 5, 2013.

⁶¹ GSU detained 23 people in 17 incidents, in one incident CID detained 20 people, RP offices detained five people in five separate incidents and AP officers detained nine people in six incidents.

A 29-year-old Somali male described how AP officers stopped him on Eastleigh's Jam Street at around 7 p.m. in late December and detained him until a friend had collected Ksh 20,000 (\$140) to pay the police:

Three AP officers stopped me in the street and asked for my ID documents. When I showed them my UNHCR and Kenyan refugee documents, they told me they were fake and took them from me. Then they accused me of using drugs, and I said 'If you suspect I'm using drugs, take me to prison and take me to the court so I can defend myself.'

Then they accused me of being an Al-Shabaab terrorist and asked me how much money I had with me. When I said I had no money, they told me they would take me to prison and court as a terrorist if I didn't pay Ksh 20,000 (\$240). They said if I refused and then changed my mind and wanted to pay them once I was in prison, the price would be Ksh 200,000 (\$2400).

I called a friend and asked him to collect Ksh 20,000 for me. After some time, he came with the money and the police gave me back my ID documents and let me go.⁶²

Detention in Homes

Between mid-November 2012 to the end of January 2013, Somalis, Ethiopians, and Somali Kenyans living in all parts of Eastleigh said they faced the constant threat of police raiding their homes and detaining them there for half an hour to a number of hours.

The raids created a profound sense of insecurity among victims, many of whom told Human Rights Watch they were living in constant fear of more raids and of being detained and abused in their homes. Most of the Somali and Ethiopian nationals said they were now considering leaving Kenya for good and that they knew other refugees and asylum seekers who had already left Kenya for the same reason.

⁶² Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 3, 2013.

Many of the raids took place at night and the interviewees said many involved serious police violence, including against women and children,⁶³ the use of teargas in enclosed spaces,⁶⁴ and the theft of personal property. During many of the raids, the witnesses said police made no distinction between men, women, and children and treated Somali Kenyans in the same way as they treated Somali and Ethiopian refugees and asylum seekers.

Forty-three people described incidents in which police detained them and others (a total of at least 200 people) in their homes.⁶⁵

A pregnant 26-year-old Somali Kenyan woman living since 2006 in Eastleigh with her husband and her nine-month and two-year-old sons and 10-year-old daughter, told Human Rights Watch how on December 9, GSU police officers detained and assaulted her in her home:

It was around 9:30 a.m. when the GSU came and just broke down my front door. I could smell teargas. They grabbed my daughter by the wrist and told me to get our identity cards. Then they went into the bedroom and emptied the wardrobe. My husband was in Sudan at the time and had sent money to pay for rent and other things, so they found Ksh 50,000 (\$602) in the wardrobe. They took all of it. I asked them why they were robbing me and they kicked me in the kidney. I was one-month pregnant at the time but I was lucky because the baby survived. My children were all very afraid and were coughing a lot because there was teargas in the building. Even now, months afterwards, they still have breathing problems.⁶⁶

⁶³ Numerous Human Rights Watch interviews, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 1 – 5, 2013.

⁶⁴ Two Human Rights Watch interviews, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 3, 2013.

⁶⁵ 36 incidents involved the GSU, four involved RP and four involved AP officers. In eight of the cases, police raided entire apartment blocks: two blocks in the Kamukunji area and on 8th street at about 11:30 p.m. and 3 a.m. respectively on November 18, 2012, the day of the bus explosion nearby; one block in Section 1 late at night in late November; one on 7th street at about 10 a.m. on December 2, 2012; one in the California area near 14th street, close to a GSU base, at around 10 a.m. on December 9, a day after the attack on Yusuf Hassan, MP; one on 4th street at around 8 p.m. on December 22; one on 6th street one evening in late December; and one block in the Pangani area during the day on January 18, 2013, in the middle of a wedding celebration. Eight Human Rights watch interviews, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 1 – 5, 2013.

⁶⁶ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 3, 2013.

On December 8, at about 10 a.m., GSU officers detained a 20-year-old Somali Kenyan woman from Wajir in Kenya's North Eastern region in her home in Eastleigh's Section 3 and beat her brother. She said:

I was at home with my older brother and younger siblings when the police arrived. My brother said we should not worry because he thought the police would leave us alone as soon as we had shown them our Kenyan ID cards.

They knocked hard on our door and when we opened they barged in. Saying nothing, one of them grabbed my brother by the neck and six others beat him with batons on his head and back. When he fell to the floor, one of them stood on him. I have never seen people so violent.

I shouted, 'We're all Kenyan, why are you beating my brother?' One of the officers grabbed my arm and twisted it. It felt like he was trying to break my arm. I told him I had Kenyan ID and that I spoke Swahili but he ignored me and shouted, 'Go back to your country.' I felt so bad, as if I were not even Kenyan.

The other officers went to the bedroom where I could hear them trying to break the locks on some of the cabinets. They also broke all the windows in our apartment.

The day after, my brother went to the Aga Khan Hospital, where he had to stay for two days before they let him go home. He still has kidney problems.⁶⁷

Criminal Charges Without Evidence

At Pangani police station, the police asked me to pay Ksh 50,000 (\$602). When I said I didn't have any money, they said they would charge me with being a terrorist and take me to court.

—Somali woman, taken to court on false charges without evidence
November 21

⁶⁷ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 3, 2013.

As part of the Eastleigh police raids, on at least one occasion, police rounded up dozens of Somali and Ethiopian nationals, as well as Somali Kenyans, and then arbitrarily arrested, detained, and falsely charged them with public order offenses, with no evidence of any kind to substantiate the charges.

Based on interviews with detainees and their lawyers, Human Rights Watch documented one case in which police subjected to this treatment 88 people: 84 Somali nationals, including 35 children who were detained in the same cells as adults, and four Somali Kenyan men. Each person in the group of eighty-seven paid between Ksh 100,000 (\$1200) and 200,000 to be released on bail, with most securing their release five days after they were first arrested. On February 25, 2013, a magistrate's court threw the case out for lack of evidence—with the police and prosecution repeatedly failing to produce a single piece of evidence or witnesses to substantiate the charges—and ordered the police to return the bail money.⁶⁸

Lawyers for the accused also confirmed with Human Rights Watch that the 88 people were arrested in Eastleigh during the nights of November 18 and November 19 and that most said the police had broken into their homes and dragged them from their beds. At no point during their arrest did the police give any of the group reasons for their arrest or question them in relation to any suspected offense.⁶⁹

In early February, Human Rights Watch interviewed two of the 88 people, a 26-year-old Somali man and a 20-year-old Somali Kenyan man. Both were living in the same apartment block close to where the bus explosion happened on November 18 in Eastleigh's Section 1 and both were arbitrarily arrested and detained together with 28 other men from their apartment block the same night. The Somali Kenyan said:

It was 11:30 p.m., the same day as the explosion happened. I was in bed when I heard a lot of noise. I went to the door and saw large numbers of RP, AP, and GSU officers all over the apartment block. Five of the officers came into my room and told me my Kenyan ID card was invalid. When I asked

⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch correspondence in February and April 2013 with lawyers acting for the group; "Kenya: Court Frees 70 Somali Youth Charged With Eastleigh Riots," *The Star*, February 26, 2013, <http://allafrica.com/stories/201302261544.html> (accessed April 25, 2013).

⁶⁹ Human Rights Watch correspondence in February and April 2013 with lawyers acting for the group.

them why, one of them slapped me and took to me to one of their trucks. Then they drove me and lots of other men from our apartment block to Pangani police station.

There were already around 50 other men and boys there—some as young as 12 or 13—who said the police had picked them up from a single apartment block that evening. Another seven said the police had picked them up from different places the same evening. The police didn't tell any of us why they had brought us to the police station and they didn't interview any of us in the police station about anything.

They kept us there until the morning of November 20 when they took all of us to court. At the court, the police said they were charging us with threatening to disrupt peace in Eastleigh's Kamukunji area, participating in organized crime and extorting money from pedestrians. On January 22, they took us back to court and the court said it would release us on bail if we paid Ksh 100,000 (\$1200) each. I used all my tuition fees and had to stop studying.⁷⁰

Human Rights Watch also interviewed two others—Somali asylum seekers, one male and one female—about what appeared to be similar cases of false charges against them and others leading to days of arbitrary detention and an obligation to pay high bail amounts to secure their release.

One of these witnesses, a 21-year-old Somali man who came to Eastleigh in 2012, was arbitrarily arrested, assaulted, detained, and taken to court in January 2013 without ever finding out on what charges. He told Human Rights Watch:

On January 20 or 21, I was walking home from work on 7th Street, in section 1, at about 8 p.m. A few CID officers stopped me and a group of around 20 others in the area. They handcuffed all of us and made us sit on the ground.

Then they slapped and kicked us. They kicked me on my calves and in my sides and beat me on my shoulders. They didn't say anything. They didn't

⁷⁰ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 2, 2013.

even ask us for money or for our ID documents. Then a few blue police cars took us to Pangani police station.

They held me there for two days. There were about 20 other people in my cell which was only about 3 x 3 m. There was one toilet which was filthy and the whole place stank. They only gave us *ugali* [maize meal] at lunch and we had to drink from the tap next to the filthy toilet.

They didn't interview me once. Some of the other ones paid money to get released but the police said, 'You younger ones, you have to go to court.' On the third day they took a few of us to court. I have no idea why they took us to court, what the charge was. The judge just said we should each pay Ksh 70,000 KS (\$843) to be released, but I still don't know what for.

When I left the court room, the police told me if I paid Ksh 20,000 (\$240) they would release me. My uncle was there and paid. The police then let me go and said I did not have to come back to court.⁷¹

⁷¹ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 4, 2013.

IV. Kenya's Refugee Relocation Plan

On December 13, 2012, Kenya's Department of Refugee Affairs (DRA) announced that Kenya's 55,000 registered urban refugees and asylum seekers were required to move to refugee camps in Kenya's northeast and northwest and that all assistance to, and registration of, urban refugees and asylum seekers should end.

If carried out, the plan would be an unnecessary and disproportionate response to national security concerns and would breach various provisions of international refugee and human rights law. On January 21, 2013, a refugee charity and legal aid NGO in Nairobi, Kituo Cha Sheria, lodged a petition asking Kenya's High Court to rule the proposed relocation plan unlawful. On January 23, the court ordered the government not to carry out the plan until the court had ruled on its legality. As this report went to print, the court was due to hear the case on May 22, 2013.

Despite the court's order to put the plan on hold, the authorities continue to tell the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and aid agencies not to provide services to urban refugees and asylum seekers and the offices of the DRA, which registers them, remain formally closed. Asylum seekers in Nairobi and other cities are therefore unable to apply for asylum with the authorities and refugees are unable to renew their refugee identity cards, increasing the risk of arbitrary arrest and detention for unlawful presence in Kenya.

Kenya's Urban Refugees

Under Kenya's informal encampment policy, the overwhelming majority of Kenya's mostly Somali refugee population has been forced to live for over two decades in closed refugee camps. Only very few refugees are allowed to leave the camps and temporarily move to other parts of Kenya, in violation of their right to free movement.⁷²

⁷² Human Rights Watch, *From Horror to Hopelessness: Kenya's Forgotten Somali Refugee Crisis*, March 2009, <http://www.hrw.org/reports/2009/03/29/horror-hopelessness>; Human Rights Watch, *Welcome to Kenya: Police Abuse of Somali Refugees*, June 2010, <http://www.hrw.org/reports/2010/06/17/welcome-kenya-o>.

As of April 21, 2013, the Dadaab camps in Kenya's North Eastern region near the Somali border sheltered almost 450,000 registered refugees, including around 425,000 Somalis.⁷³ As of April 14, 2013, the Kakuma camp in the far north of Kenya's Rift Valley province near the South Sudanese border, accommodated almost 115,000 refugees, including just over 50,000 Somali nationals and almost 40,000 South Sudanese nationals.⁷⁴ In particular, the Dadaab camps have grown considerably over the past six years.⁷⁵

At the same time, Kenya's urban refugee population—people who have registered as asylum seekers in Nairobi and those who have been recognized there as refugees—has also grown. As of December 14, 2012, there were almost 56,000 registered refugees and asylum seekers in Nairobi, of whom almost 35,000 were Somalis, 10,500 were Ethiopians, and 7,000 were Congolese.⁷⁶ In addition, there are estimated to be well over 100,000 unregistered Somali nationals—and possibly many more—living in Nairobi.⁷⁷

In 2006, Kenya's Parliament adopted the country's first refugee legislation which established the DRA. Since then, the DRA's capacity has slowly grown and it has increasingly taken over tasks carried out for decades by UNHCR, including registering urban refugees in five cities. Initially the DRA issued refugees with pink "Alien Identity Cards" on the back of which was noted that the card was issued in accordance with Kenya's 2006 Refugees Act.⁷⁸ Since 2010, the DRA has issued refugees with a blue "Republic of Kenya Refugee Certificate," with the same reference to the Act on the back.⁷⁹

In September 2009, UNHCR updated its 1999 global urban refugee policy and selected six cities to pilot the new policy, including Nairobi.⁸⁰ UNHCR has worked with the DRA and numerous NGOs to help refugees access services such as health and education and to develop economic self-sufficiency.

⁷³ UNHCR, "Dadaab Update 5/13," May 2013, on file with Human Rights Watch.

⁷⁴ UNHCR, "Camp Population Statistics," Kakuma Sub Office, April 14, 2013, <http://data.unhcr.org/horn-of-africa/region.php?id=12&country=110> (accessed May 8, 2013).

⁷⁵ See below, Chapter VI.

⁷⁶ "Refugees and Asylum Seekers," UNHCR Nairobi, December 14, 2012, <http://data.unhcr.org/horn-of-africa/region.php?id=6&country=110> (accessed May 8, 2013).

⁷⁷ Human Rights Watch, *Welcome to Kenya*, page 18.

⁷⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with various refugees in Eastleigh who owned such cards, February 1 – 5, 2013.

⁷⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with the International Organization for Migration, Nairobi, January 30, 2013.

⁸⁰ UNHCR, "UNHCR Policy on Refugee Protection and Solutions in Urban Areas," September 2009, <http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?docid=4ab8e7f2> (accessed April 25, 2013).

Until mid-December 2012, UNHCR registered urban refugees—in parallel with the DRA registration process—to facilitate possible resettlement to other countries at a later stage. Resettlement countries require refugees to hold UNHCR documentation before accepting them for resettlement.

Announcement of Plan to Relocate Urban Refugees

On December 13, 2012, the DRA issued a press statement announcing the authorities' plan to "put in place a structure encampment policy" because of an "unbearable and uncontrollable threat to national security" caused by "grenade attacks in our streets, churches, buses and business places" that have "killed and ... injured ... many people."⁸¹

The statement said that all asylum seekers and refugees from Somalia in Kenya's urban areas should move to the Dadaab refugee camps and that those from other countries should move to the Kakuma refugee camp.

It also said that registration of all asylum seekers and refugees in urban areas had been stopped, that all registration centers had been closed, and that UNHCR and other agencies serving asylum seekers and refugees should stop providing all direct services to refugees. The DRA also ran a press release in Kenya's *Daily Nation* newspaper on December 18, 2012 on the suspension of registration and services.⁸²

At a December 13, 2012 news conference, Kenya's acting commissioner for refugee affairs, Badu Katelo, said that urban refugees' and asylum seekers' "documentation has ceased to function in the urban areas and if they will continue staying in the urban areas they will be staying illegally—and that [arresting and removing them from the cities] is a function of another department of government, probably police and immigration."⁸³

⁸¹ Department of Refugee Affairs, "Press Statement, December 13, 2013, http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/related_material/Department%20of%20Refugee%20Affairs%20press%20statement%2013%20December%202012.pdf. The announcement followed an October 6, 2012 order by the Garissa County authorities that all "Somali refugees and aliens" in North Eastern region should move to the Dadaab camps. "Refugees in North Eastern Province ordered to relocate to Dadaab," *Sabahi*, October 18, 2013, http://sabahionline.com/en_GB/articles/hoa/articles/newsbriefs/2012/10/18/newsbrief-03 (accessed May 3, 2013).

⁸² On file with Human Rights Watch.

⁸³ "Al-Shaabab Targeting Security Officers," *Kenya Citizen TV*, December 13, 2013, <http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=vWFiUnja74> (accessed April 25, 2013).

Since December, UNHCR, NGOs, and lawyers challenging the new policy in court proceedings have asked the Kenyan authorities for a copy of any official policy document on which the December 13 news media statement might be based, but to date the authorities have not shared any such document.⁸⁴

On January 16, 2013, the Ministry of Provincial Administration and Internal Security wrote to the Ministry of Special Programs saying the first phase of “rounding” up refugees would “target” 18,000 people and would start on January 21. The letter said they would be taken to Nairobi’s Thika Municipal Stadium, which would act as a “holding ground” pending transfer to the camps.⁸⁵

In late January, Commissioner Katelo told the Kenyan media that the relocation of urban refugees was meant to “protect our citizens and the country from insecurity threats and attacks orchestrated by Al-Shabaab and their sympathizers who disguise as refugees.”⁸⁶ Commissioner Katelo added that holding refugees in camps would make it easier for security forces to monitor criminal activity and that refugees refusing to leave the cities voluntarily would be forcibly moved to the camps.

The Unlawfulness of Kenya’s Refugee Relocation Plan

If carried out, Kenya’s urban refugee relocation plan would be an unnecessary and disproportionate response to national security concerns and would breach various provisions of international refugee and human rights law, including the prohibition on discrimination, the right to freedom of movement, certain economic and social rights, and the prohibition against forced evictions.⁸⁷

⁸⁴ Human Rights Watch email exchanges with various Nairobi-based NGOs, April 15 – 25, 2013.

⁸⁵ Letter from Ministry of Public Administration and Internal Security to the Ministry of Special Programs, January 16, 2013, http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/related_material/16%20January%202013%20letter%20from%20Ministry%20of%20Public%20Administration%20and%20Internal%20Security.pdf.

⁸⁶ “Somali Refugees in Kenya Lament Government Push for Relocation,” *Sabahi*, January 30, 2013, <http://allafrica.com/stories/201301310911.html?viewall=1> (accessed April 9, 2013).

⁸⁷ “Kenya: Don’t Force 55,000 Refugees Into Camps,” Human Rights Watch news release, January 21, 2013, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2013/01/21/kenya-don-t-force-55000-refugees-camps>.

Freedom of Movement

Since the early 1990s, Kenya has adopted an informal policy requiring most refugees to live in refugee camps and restricting their movement to the limited confines of these camps.⁸⁸

International and Kenyan law requires Kenya to formally justify—through publication in the Kenyan Gazette⁸⁹—any prohibition on free movement as the least restrictive measure necessary to protect national security, public order, or public health. In addition, any such policy may not discriminate between Kenyan citizens and foreign nationals. Human Rights Watch has already reported on how Kenya’s encampment policies violate these rules.⁹⁰

To date, the Kenyan authorities have not formally justified their encampment of 565,000 refugees in camps and, as noted, Kenya has not gazetted any policy on which the December 13, 2012 press statement may have been based. Although the press statement refers to “threats to national security,” the authorities have failed to explain why they decided that all refugees or asylum seekers in Kenya—as opposed to those against whom the authorities might have evidence of wrongdoing or as opposed to Kenyan nationals who might be responsible for the attacks—might threaten national security and how restricting their movements to camps would be a necessary and proportionate measure to improve Kenya’s national security.

Retrogressive Social and Economic Rights Steps

If implemented, the relocation plan would also violate the social and economic rights of Kenya’s urban refugees. Kenya is a party to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) which sets out the rights of everyone, nationals and non-nationals alike, to an adequate standard of living—including food, clothing and housing—and to health, and education.⁹¹

The ICESCR—and the committee that reviews State compliance with the covenant—says countries have “a minimum core obligation to ensure the satisfaction of, at the very

⁸⁸ Human Rights Watch, *Welcome to Kenya*, Chapter 6.

⁸⁹ Human Rights Watch, *Welcome to Kenya*, page 72.

⁹⁰ Human Rights Watch, *Welcome to Kenya*, Chapter 6.

⁹¹ International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 49, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 993 U.N.T.S. 3, entered into force January 3, 1976, ratified by Kenya May 1, 1972.

least, minimum essential levels of each of the rights.”⁹² It also prohibits countries from carrying out “any deliberately retrogressive measures”—measures that deprive people of rights that they used to enjoy—which breach countries’ obligation to “progressively realize” the rights in the Convention.

Kenyan refugee organizations say many refugees who have lived for years or even decades in Kenya’s cities have found access to livelihoods, live in mostly adequate shelter, and largely have access to education and health care.⁹³ In contrast, for the vast majority of the refugees, conditions in the Dadaab camps—and to a lesser extent the Kakuma camp—have fallen well below minimum humanitarian standards for many years.⁹⁴

As of February 2013, UNHCR had a \$100 million budget shortfall for the existing refugee population in Dadaab. The agency estimates that as of February 2013, \$143.9 million would be required to adequately assist Dadaab’s population of about 450,000 people, in contrast to its operating budget which in early 2013 stood at \$36.5 million.⁹⁵ These figures do not take into account the budget requirements for the additional 55,000 registered urban refugees and asylum seekers whom the Kenyan authorities want to move to the camps.

Moving largely self-sufficient refugees and asylum seekers living in cities into overcrowded and under-serviced camps would appear to amount to “retrogressive measures” leading to new, increased, and unjustifiable restrictions on the protection of their basic economic and social rights and would therefore violate Kenya’s obligations under the covenant.

⁹² UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General Comment No. 3, The Nature of States Parties Obligations, 1990, <http://www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/o/94bdbaf59b43a424c12563ed0052b664> (accessed April 25, 2013).

⁹³ Human Rights Watch interviews with various international humanitarian organizations working with refugees in Nairobi, January 28 – 31, 2013.

⁹⁴ Human Rights Watch, *From Horror to Hopelessness*, Chapter 2; see below Chapter VI.

⁹⁵ Refugees International, “Kenya: Government Directive Leads to Severe Abuses and Forced Returns,” February 26, 2013, <http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Government%20Directive%20Leads%20to%20Severe%20Abuses%20and%20Forced%20Returns.pdf> (accessed April 25, 2013).

Forced Evictions

The compliance committee of the ICESCR has said that article 11, which guarantees everyone the right to adequate housing, prohibits the forced eviction of people from their lodging.⁹⁶

The committee defines “forced evictions” as “the permanent or temporary removal against their will of individuals, families and/or communities from the homes and/or land which they occupy, without the provision of, and access to, appropriate forms of legal or other protection.” Evictions are only lawful if they are carried out in a way “envisaged by law” and “relevant legislation must specify in detail the precise circumstances” in which such evictions “may be permitted.” Any such laws must be “in conformity with the provisions of” international human rights law.⁹⁷

Kenya’s plan to relocate 55,000 registered urban refugees and asylum seekers cannot be justified as a necessary and proportionate measure to improve Kenya’s national security. Therefore, any evictions carried out under the plan would not comply with international human rights law and would therefore amount to forced evictions.

Decrease in Assistance to Urban Refugees

In light of the authorities’ December 13, 2012 order to UNHCR and other agencies serving asylum seekers and refugees to stop providing all direct services to refugees, UNHCR and NGOs in Nairobi have significantly reduced their work with refugees. In some cases NGOs have suspended their activities entirely. The High Court’s January 23, 2013 injunction prohibiting the authorities from implementing the relocation plan—of which suspension of services to urban refugees was one part—has not reassured agencies enough to resume their services to urban refugees, almost all of which remained suspended as of early May 2013.⁹⁸

Some health service providers say that in December 2012 and January 2013 refugees and asylum seekers stopped coming to their clinics to receive help because they were afraid of leaving their homes out of fear of police abuses and extortion. In one case, a mental health

⁹⁶ UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General Comment No. 7, The Right to Adequate Housing, 1997, [http://www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/\(Symbol\)/959f71e476284596802564c3005d8d50?Opendocument](http://www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/(Symbol)/959f71e476284596802564c3005d8d50?Opendocument) (accessed April 25, 2013).

⁹⁷ Ibid.

⁹⁸ Human Rights Watch email exchanges with NGOs working with refugees in Nairobi, April 24 and 29, 2013 and May 2, 2013; Human Rights Watch email exchange with UNHCR Geneva, May 13, 2013.

care clinic said only five patients showed up per day during those months, down from an average of about 40 a day. A clinic staff member said interrupting crucial mental health assistance for traumatized refugees who face additional stresses from daily life in Nairobi would have serious implications for their mental health.⁹⁹

An NGO providing food to particularly vulnerable destitute refugees and asylum seekers told Human Rights Watch it had suspended all food distribution in December 2012 and January 2013.¹⁰⁰

Suspension of Refugee Registration and Destruction of Refugee Identity Documents

Since its December 13, 2012 statement, the DRA has closed down all its urban offices and has directed refugees and asylum seekers to the camps to apply for, or renew, their identity documents.¹⁰¹ On February 7, 2013, Human Rights Watch visited the main DRA office in Nairobi near Eastleigh, in Kamukunji constituency, which was closed and where a sign informed refugees they should go to the Dadaab camps to be registered and receive their refugee identity documents. According to UNHCR, as of mid-May 2013 all registration remained suspended.¹⁰²

Kenyan police are responsible for identifying and arresting foreign nationals unlawfully present in Kenya. In theory, DRA- and UNHCR-issued identity documents are supposed to protect refugees and asylum seekers from arrest and detention. Such documents are therefore essential to guarantee asylum seekers and refugees their basic rights under refugee and human rights law not to be arbitrarily arrested, detained, and deported for unlawful presence.

Dozens of refugees also told Human Rights Watch that since the DRA's December 13 press statement, police officers tore up original versions and copies of their DRA and UNHCR refugee identity documents, claiming them to be invalid.

⁹⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with health care providers, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 4, 2013 and February 6, 2013.

¹⁰⁰ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 8, 2013.

¹⁰¹ Human Rights Watch interviews with various international organizations working with refugees in Nairobi, January 30 and 31, 2013.

¹⁰² Human Rights Watch email exchange with UNHCR Geneva, May 13, 2013.

Typical of many stories, a 24-year-old Somali woman who described being raped by police in early December said:

I showed the two GSU officers my DRA refugee card and my UNHCR refugee letter but they tore both of them up. Then they beat me and they shouted, ‘What are you doing here without a legal document?’¹⁰³

The Legal Challenge to the Relocation Plan

On January 23, 2013, a Kenyan NGO, Kituo Cha Sheria, filed a petition requesting that Kenya’s High Court rule on the legality of the proposed plan based on Kenya’s obligations under the 1951 Refugee Convention, the 1969 Refugee Convention of the Organization of African Unity (now the African Union), and freedom of movement rights under Kenya’s 2006 Refugee Act.¹⁰⁴ The same day, the court ordered the authorities not to implement the plan until the next hearing; a position the court has maintained since then. On March 12, 2013, UNHCR filed an amicus curiae brief in support of the challenge against the plan’s legality.¹⁰⁵ As of this writing, the court was due to hear final submissions on the merits of the case on May 22, 2013.¹⁰⁶

¹⁰³ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 3, 2013.

¹⁰⁴ Petition on file with Human Rights Watch. See the 1951 UN Convention relating to the Status of Refugees (1951 Refugee Convention), 189 U.N.T.S. 150, entered into force April 22, 1954, and its 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, 606 U.N.T.S. 267, entered into force October 4, 1967, http://www.unhcr.ch/html/menu3/b/o_c_ref.htm, (accessed April 25, 2013), acceded to by Kenya on May 16, 1996; 1969 OAU Convention Governing the Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa (OAU Refugee Convention), 1001 U.N.T.S. 45, entered into force June 20, 1974, http://www.africa-union.org/Official_documents/Treaties, (accessed April 25, 2013), ratified by Kenya on June 23, 1992; Refugees Act, 2006, Act No.13 of 2006, http://www.kenyalaw.org/kenyalaw/klr_app/frames.php (accessed April 25, 2013).

¹⁰⁵ Human Rights Watch email exchange with staffer working with a refugee organization in Nairobi, April 26, 2013.

¹⁰⁶ Human Rights Watch email exchange with lawyer in the case, May 16, 2013.

V. UNHCR's Response

The response of the Kenyan government to the wave of police abuses in Eastleigh between November 2012 and late January 2013 has been non-existent, making UNHCR's protection mandate all the more important.

On January 7, 2013, two Kenyan ministers, Minister of State for Defence Mohamed Yusuf Haji and Minister of State for Development of Northern Kenya and Other Arid Lands Mohammed Elmi, threatened to resign over the police abuses and called on the police to transfer officers involved to other parts of the country.¹⁰⁷ The government did not respond to their call.

In late January 2013, refugee NGOs in Nairobi condemned reports of police abuses in Eastleigh in the previous months, although as of mid-May no organization has published detailed findings on the nature and extent of the abuses. Foreign embassies told Human Rights Watch that absent such reports, it was hard for them to effectively raise their concerns about abuses with the authorities.¹⁰⁸

On March 18, 2013, Human Rights Watch wrote to Kenya's inspector general, to the then minister of internal security and provincial administration, and to the commissioner for refugee affairs, outlining our findings and requesting comment. As of this writing, Human Rights Watch had not received a response, nor from the new government.

In light of the serious nature of the abuses and the very real likelihood that such abuses will recur if the police once again attempt to implement the proposed relocation plan, UNHCR's has a crucial role to play in monitoring and publicly reporting on such abuses whenever they occur.¹⁰⁹

¹⁰⁷ "Kenyan officials demand relocation of Eastleigh police," *Sabahionline*, January 7, 2013, http://sabahionline.com/en_GB/articles/hoa/articles/newsbriefs/2013/01/07/newsbrief-01 (accessed April 9, 2013).

¹⁰⁸ Human Rights Watch interviews with several foreign embassies, Nairobi, January 28 – 31, 2013.

¹⁰⁹ UNHCR's traditional protection work focuses on ensuring that asylum seekers are registered, protected from refoulement, have access to refugee status determination, and that recognized refugees have relevant identity and travel documents to help protect their rights under the 1951 Refugee Convention, and, as needed, access to resettlement as an instrument of protection or as a durable solution. With time, UNHCR's protection mandate has included the broader concept of protection work adopted by most humanitarian agencies which is defined as "all activities aimed at ensuring full respect for the rights of the individual in accordance with the letter and the spirit of the relevant bodies of law, i.e. human rights law, international humanitarian law, and

Human Rights Watch has previously reported on UNHCR's protection monitoring role and related shortcomings in its work in and around the Dadaab refugee camps.¹¹⁰

Under UNHCR's "urban protection monitoring strategy," UNHCR and its NGO partners assist refugees and asylum seekers in a number of ways to help deal with what are termed "protection problems," such as accessing education and health services or securing them a lawyer if arrested. Under this initiative, UNHCR and NGOs also meet regularly with refugees and refugee leaders to discuss their concerns.¹¹¹

However, before mid-January 2013, UNHCR's did not have in place adequate procedures to document the gravity and extent of the abuses set out in this report. Representatives of several NGOs working with refugees in Nairobi told Human Rights Watch that because they did not know what UNHCR did with any protection information they passed on to UNHCR under its ad hoc monitoring procedures, they had little incentive to either collect the information or to pass it on to UNHCR. They told Human Rights Watch that until mid-January 2013, UNHCR asked organizations working with refugees in Nairobi to simply send UNHCR "protection incident" information on an ad hoc basis, via email, phone or using different incident forms at different times.¹¹²

On about December 20, 2012, UNHCR sent a first draft of a new "incident reporting" form to some refugee organizations in Eastleigh.¹¹³ However, the first discussion with NGOs on the new form did not happen until mid-January 2013, and NGO monitors in Eastleigh did not start using the form until late January, at the same time the abuses ended.¹¹⁴ UNHCR's first summary of protection incidents in Eastleigh was issued on February 6, 2013, covering a small number of extortion and arbitrary arrest cases and disruption to education that took place in early February.¹¹⁵

refugee law." International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC), "Strengthening Protection in War: A Search for Professional Standards," 2001, <http://www.icrc.org/web/eng/siteeng.nsf/html/po783> (accessed April 29, 2010).

¹¹⁰ Human Rights Watch, *Welcome to Kenya*, Chapter 7.

¹¹¹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with UNHCR Geneva, May 13, 2013.

¹¹² Human Rights Watch interviews with refugee organisations working in Nairobi, January 29 and February 6, 2013.

¹¹³ On file with Human Rights Watch.

¹¹⁴ Human Rights Watch interviews with refugee organizations working in Nairobi, January 29 and February 6, 2013.

¹¹⁵ On file with Human Rights Watch.

UNHCR told Human Rights Watch that “incidents of arrests, detentions and human rights abuses” that “were documented ... inform[ed] subsequent law enforcement, legal, political and advocacy interventions” and that it had raised “allegations and reports” of abuses with “the senior leadership of the national police service for information, effective follow-up and response.”¹¹⁶

However, to date UNHCR has not issued a single public statement on the abuses that happened in Eastleigh. UNHCR has informed neither NGOs—who shared information on police abuses with UNHCR—nor foreign donors—who could advocate with the authorities to end them—about the precise information UNHCR has on these abuses, what steps it has taken to raise them with the authorities, and how the authorities responded.

UNHCR does face significant resource constraints in its Kenya operations and its role has not been helped by the fact that Kenya’s donors have put no discernible pressure on the Kenyan authorities to account for the Eastleigh abuses in late 2012 and early 2013. Nonetheless, Human Rights Watch believes that UNHCR should ensure that its protection monitoring work is sufficiently developed—including guidance to monitors on how to interview refugees and asylum seekers in detail on the full range of abuses documented in this report—to help UNHCR capture, document, and publicly report on the detail of any future abuses against refugees and asylum seekers that take place in Eastleigh.

UNHCR’s overall response to the authorities planned relocation of urban refugees to refugee camps has also been weak.

On January 25, 2013, UNHCR issued a press statement saying it would not support forced relocation of refugees and asylum seekers, but that it would work to ensure that any relocation is “properly managed, consistent with essential refugee protection and humanitarian principles and would avoid human suffering.” It added that it would “sustain its efforts with the Government to ensure that in any ... [relocation], refugees and asylum-seekers would not be put in harm’s way or their vital protection and human rights

¹¹⁶ Human Rights Watch email exchange with UNHCR Geneva, May 13, 2013.

transgressed.”¹¹⁷ In meetings with Nairobi-based NGOs, UNHCR has repeatedly said it would only support “voluntary” relocation.¹¹⁸

However, given the circumstances described in this report, Human Rights Watch questions whether the relocation plans as proposed by the DRA could ever be genuinely voluntary, and therefore lawful, consistent with refugee protection, principles of human dignity and humane treatment, or “properly managed.”

In May 2013, UNHCR told Human Rights Watch that “UNHCR does not believe the [proposed relocation] is in accordance with international refugee, humanitarian and human rights law standards.”¹¹⁹

¹¹⁷ UNHCR, “UNHCR position on the directive by the Kenyan Government on the relocation of refugees from the urban centres to the refugee camps,” January 25, 2013, <http://reliefweb.int/report/kenya/unhcr-position-directive-kenyan-government-relocation-refugees-urban-centres-refugee> (accessed April 9, 2013).

¹¹⁸ Human Rights Watch interviews with Nairobi-based NGOs, January 29 – February 3, 2013.

¹¹⁹ Human Rights Watch email exchange with UNHCR Geneva, May 13, 2013

VI. Ongoing Crisis in the Dadaab Refugee Camps

Hundreds of thousands of refugees in the Dadaab camps have faced a long-standing humanitarian crisis while security there has steadily deteriorated since 2011. As noted above, if forced to move from the cities to the Dadaab camps, Kenya's urban refugees would face violations of their basic economic and social rights and would be exposed to significant security risks.

Humanitarian and Funding Crisis

Refugees living in the Dadaab camps have faced a constant humanitarian crisis since 2008 when the number of refugees living on land meant for 90,000 first rose to almost 250,000 and funding levels could not keep up. In November 2008, Human Rights Watch reported on the crisis and a month later UNHCR appealed for US\$92 million to run the camps.¹²⁰ Although donors increased their funding in 2009 compared to 2008 by about \$25million, UNHCR received about \$40 million in total.¹²¹

In 2009 and 2010 the numbers continued to climb, and in the first eight months of 2011 drought and increased conflict in Somalia forced almost 115,000 Somalis across the border into the camps.¹²² This brought the total number of registered refugees to almost half a million.¹²³

In an attempt to reduce pressure on the old camps, in mid-2011 the Kenyan authorities opened a fourth camp, Ifo 2, with a capacity of 80,000 people.¹²⁴ Refugees first started settling informally in a fifth camp, Kambioos, in mid-July 2011, when UNHCR and NGOs began to develop it to help relieve Dadaab's three old camps.¹²⁵ On January 11, 2013, the

¹²⁰ "Kenya: Protect Somali Refugees," Human Rights Watch news release, November 13, 2008, <http://www.hrw.org/fr/news/2008/11/13/kenya-protect-somali-refugees>; UNHCR, "Emergency assistance programme for Somalis in Kenya's Dadaab camp," December 19, 2008, <http://www.unhcr.org/494b7e2f4.html> (accessed May 15, 2013).

¹²¹ Statistics on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹²² UNHCR, "2013 UNHCR country operations profile – Kenya," undated, <http://www.unhcr.org/pages/49e483a16.html> (accessed April 25, 2013).

¹²³ UNHCR statistics from mid-2011, on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹²⁴ "Kenya: Provide Land for New Refugee Camps," Human Rights Watch news release, July 28, 2011, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2011/07/28/kenya-provide-land-new-refugee-camps>.

¹²⁵ Kenya: Provide Land for New Refugee Camps," Human Rights Watch news release, July 28, 2011, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2011/07/28/kenya-provide-land-new-refugee-camps>

authorities gave UNHCR official permission for the first time to settle refugees there.¹²⁶ As of early May 2013, about 18,000 refugees were sheltered in Kambioos, which has an official capacity of 20,000 people.¹²⁷

As of April 21, 2013, the official registered camp population for all five of Dadaab's camps was 441,434 living on land with an official capacity for 190,000 people.¹²⁸ Due to lack of space, tens of thousands of refugees continue to live outside the official confines of the three old camps, where they struggle to access even the most basic services.¹²⁹

In June 2011, the European Court of Human Rights decided that conditions in Dadaab amounted to cruel and inhuman treatment.¹³⁰ On December 28, 2012, Doctors Without Borders, which runs numerous healthcare programs in the camps, said that in light of "completely overstretched assistance" in the camps, the "medical and humanitarian situation" of the refugees in Dadaab was already "disastrous," "dire," and "precarious" and that the organization was "concerned about the medical consequences [of] a new influx of refugees" on the camps' population.¹³¹

In early January 2013, UNHCR said the funding shortfall affected 200,000 refugees.¹³² In March, UNHCR said it would require just under \$145 million to adequately assist the approximately 450,000 refugees in camps but that its actual operating budget was only \$36.5 million.¹³³

¹²⁶ UNHCR, "Kambioos Camp Profile," January 2013, on file with Human Rights Watch. Human Rights Watch email exchange with UNHCR, January 2013.

¹²⁷ Human Rights Watch email exchange with international NGO, Nairobi, May 7, 2013.

¹²⁸ UNHCR, "Dadaab Update 5/13," May 2013, on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹²⁹ Human Rights Watch email exchanges with aid agencies working in Dadaab, late April and early May 2013.

¹³⁰ European Court of Human Rights, *Sufi and Elmi v. United Kingdom*, judgment of November 28, 2011, <http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/tehis/vtx/rwmain?page=country&category=&publisher=&type=CASELAW&coi=SOM&rid=&docid=4e09d29d2&skip=0> (accessed May 8, 2013).

¹³¹ Medecins Sans Frontieres, « Kenya : à Dadaab, la situation désespérée des réfugiés pourrait être aggravée par un nouvel afflux, » December 28, 2012, <http://www.msf.fr/presse/communiqués/kenya-dadaab-situation-desesperee-refugies-pourrait-etre-aggravee-nouvel-afflux> (accessed April 25, 2013).

¹³² "Moving urban refugees to Daadab unwise," *Daily Nation*, January 7, 2013, <http://www.nation.co.ke/oped/Opinion/Moving-refugees-to-Daadab-unwise/-/440808/1659746/-/3cno24z/-/index.html> (accessed April 9, 2013).

¹³³ Refugees International, "Kenya: Government Directive Leads to Severe Abuses and Forced Returns," February 26, 2013, <http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Government%20Directive%20Leads%20to%20Severe%20Abuses%20and%20Forced%20Returns.pdf> (accessed April 25, 2013).

In January 2013, the Kenyan authorities said they would relocate the country's approximately 50,000 urban refugees to Kambioos, the new fifth camp.¹³⁴ In February 2013, UNHCR said refugees there were receiving minimal assistance, with no food distribution in the camp itself, and poor quality health care and education provided in makeshift structures. There was also no officially approved market place to help refugees trade to supplement basic assistance.¹³⁵

In August 2012, UNHCR reported that "the deterioration of the security situation [in Kambioos] ... increased the risk for women and girls to become victims of gender-based violence (GBV) while services to protect and respond to their needs are limited ... Police have been unwilling to respond, investigate, or follow up [and] legal aid services are limited."¹³⁶

UNHCR says that adding tens of thousands of previously self-sufficient urban refugees to the already overcrowded and underserviced camps, especially Kambioos, would require donors to release tens of millions of dollars to set up basic facilities, including water infrastructure, schools, and clinics.¹³⁷

Foreign diplomats in Nairobi told Human Rights Watch that they would not be prepared to fund development of Kambioos to shelter relocated urban refugees and that if Kambioos is to be developed further, its purpose should be to relieve the still grossly overcrowded old camps.¹³⁸

Security Crisis

Since 2011, the security situation in the Dadaab camps has dramatically deteriorated with kidnapping of international aid staff and regular grenade and improvised explosive devices (IED) attacks by unknown persons on Kenyan security forces and at times on refugees.¹³⁹

¹³⁴ UNHCR, "Kambioos Camp Profile," January 2013; Human Rights Watch email exchanges with aid agencies working in Nairobi and Dadaab, January 2013.

¹³⁵ Human Rights Watch email exchange with aid agency in Nairobi, April 28, 2013.

¹³⁶ UNHCR, "Kambioos Camp Profile, August 2012," on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹³⁷ Human Rights Watch email exchange with UNHCR, January 2013. The Kakuma camp in Turkana District, northwestern Kenya, is also over capacity, sheltering 107,205 refugees and asylum seekers in space meant for 100,000. Since early 2012, UNHCR has been negotiating with the authorities for approval to open a second camp nearby, in Kalobei. On January 18, UNHCR said the authorities had agreed that the camp should be built, although as of this writing it was unclear whether the new camp will be built at Kalobei or in a different nearby location. UNHCR estimates it will cost \$15 million to build a camp at or near Kalobei for 20,000 people and tens of millions more to increase its capacity to over 50,000 people and to maintain it every year.

¹³⁸ Various Human Rights Watch interviews with foreign diplomats, Nairobi, January 28 – 31, 2013.

¹³⁹ For example, see UNHCR, "Ifo Camp Profile, January 2013, and Ifo 2 Camp Profile," January 2013, on file with Human Rights Watch.

UNHCR describes the current security situation in the camps as “high-risk and dangerous” and says it has “led to more restrictive security measures that curtailed humanitarian access to the camps and obliged the Government of Kenya, UNHCR, partners and the refugee leadership to explore new ways to continue the delivery of assistance and protection.”¹⁴⁰

Humanitarian agencies working with refugees in Nairobi say refugees told them they were afraid to move from Nairobi to the camps because they had heard about insecurity there and felt they could not guarantee their children’s safety in the camps.¹⁴¹

In late 2012 and early 2013, organizations working in Ifo 2 camp documented a surge in sexual violence against refugee women and girls, with one organization documenting 11 rape cases there between December 26, 2012 and January 8, 2013.¹⁴²

¹⁴⁰ UNHCR, “2013 UNHCR country operations profile – Kenya,” undated, <http://www.unhcr.org/pages/49e483a16.html> (accessed May 8, 2013).

¹⁴¹ Human Rights Watch interview with staff from three humanitarian agencies working in Nairobi, Nairobi, February 1, 3 and 8, 2013.

¹⁴² Confidential information on file with Human Rights Watch.

VII. Insecurity in Somalia and the Risk of Refoulement

Much of south-central Somalia, including Mogadishu, remains insecure, giving Somali refugees in Kenya and elsewhere good reason to have serious concerns about whether they can safely return to their country. The police abuses documented in this report have caused thousands of Somalis to leave Nairobi. Aid agencies have recorded hundreds of them crossing the land-border to Somalia, citing fear of further abuses as grounds for leaving Kenya, although it is not clear whether they remained in Somalia. The Kenyan authorities have made clear they consider urban refugees' relocation to the camps as a precursor to their return to Somalia and have implied such return should happen in the short-term.

The ongoing humanitarian and security crisis in the Dadaab refugee camps means refugees forced to move from the cities to the camps may consider returning to Somalia rather than choose a life in overcrowded and squalid conditions where they are dependent on underfunded aid agencies and from where they are prohibited from moving.

If the Kenyan authorities force Somali refugees from Nairobi to the Dadaab camps, they risk committing large-scale refoulement—the forced return of refugees to persecution, or of anyone to torture or inhuman and degrading treatment, and, in Africa, of civilians to situations of generalized violence.

The Current Situation in Somalia

The situation in much of south-central Somalia—including in Mogadishu and areas such as the Juba and Gedo regions from which hundreds of thousands have fled to Kenya's Dadaab camps in recent times—remains volatile, even though the level of violence in many districts of Mogadishu has decreased throughout 2012 and a new government was formed in late 2012.

UNHCR's May 2010 Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Asylum-Seekers from Somalia concluded that the situation in south-central Somalia, including Mogadishu, involved a "reported high frequency of significant casualties among the civilian population" and represented "a situation of indiscriminate violence in a situation of internal

armed conflict ...”¹⁴³ UNHCR’s guidance also said that “no reliable safety zones exist in southern and central Somalia given the unpredictable evolution of the conflict, characterized by constant struggle for territorial control by parties to the conflict and outbreaks of violence in previously unaffected areas” and that therefore “any individual present on the territory would be at risk of serious harm.”¹⁴⁴

The International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) continues to qualify south-central Somalia as an internal armed conflict.¹⁴⁵

In Mogadishu, civilians risk grenade and IED attacks, targeted killings, and even suicide bombings. On April 14, 2013, the main armed insurgent group Al-Shabaab—which later claimed responsibility—attacked a court complex in Mogadishu and aid convoy, killing at least 22 people and possibly many more. The attacks highlighted Al-Shabaab’s capacity to attack civilians and civilian infrastructure at the heart of the country’s capital, as well as the ongoing inability of the Somali security forces to protect civilians.¹⁴⁶

Civilians, including journalists, clan elders and businessmen, continue to face targeted killings. Since January 1, 2013, four journalists have died in Mogadishu, two of them killed in targeted attacks.¹⁴⁷ Seventeen journalists and media workers have been killed in Somalia since December 2011, more than half of them in Mogadishu.¹⁴⁸

Although the Somali government, African Union Mission in Somalia (AMISOM), and allied forces have made military gains over the past year, fighting and insecurity continues in many areas. Al-Shabaab has vacated many key towns in south-central Somalia, but it maintains a

¹⁴³ UNHCR, “UNHCR Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Asylum-Seekers from Somalia,” May 5, 2103, <http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/tehis/vtx/rwmain?docid=4be3b9142> (accessed April 25, 2013).

¹⁴⁴ Ibid.

¹⁴⁵ Human Rights Watch email correspondence with senior staff in ICRC Somalia delegation, Nairobi, May 3, 2013.

¹⁴⁶ “Somalia: New Al-Shabaab Attacks are War Crimes”, Human Rights Watch news release, April 16, 2013, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2013/04/16/somalia-new-al-shabaab-attacks-are-war-crimes>.

¹⁴⁷ Reporters without Borders, “Journalist Gunned down outside Mogadishu Home,” April 22, 2012, <http://en.rsf.org/somalia-journalist-gunned-down-outside-22-04-2013,44407.html> (accessed May, 5, 2013)

¹⁴⁸ “Somalia: Investigate Killings of Journalists”, Human Rights Watch news release, September 24, 2012, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2012/09/24/somalia-investigate-killings-journalists>; Committee to Protect Journalists, “32 Journalists Murdered in Somalia since 1992”, undated, <http://www.cpj.org/killed/africa/somalia/murder.php> (accessed April 25, 2013).

significant presence throughout the rural areas and has the capacity to carry out attacks, including in Mogadishu.¹⁴⁹

Al-Shabaab continues to attack civilians indiscriminately and specifically targets civilians perceived to be spies or collaborators.¹⁵⁰ In areas under its control, the group administers arbitrary justice and imposes harsh restrictions on basic rights.¹⁵¹ There are continued reports of Al-Shabaab forcibly recruiting children.¹⁵²

Government forces, including foreign forces, have also committed serious abuses against civilians in south-central Somalia.¹⁵³ Somali transitional government forces and allied militia have arbitrarily arrested scores of civilians, particularly men, during security operations in towns newly vacated by Al-Shabaab, including Afgooye and Baidoa in 2012.¹⁵⁴

On at least three occasions since the Kenyan incursion into Somalia in October 2011, Kenyan forces, including its air forces, have carried out attacks in south-central Somalia which resulted in significant civilian casualties.¹⁵⁵ Commitments by the Kenyan authorities

¹⁴⁹ “Deadly Blast Hits Government Convoy in Mogadishu,” *BBC*, May 5, 2013, <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-22418109> (accessed May 5, 2013); “Heavy Fighting between Kenyan troops and Al-Shabaab in Doble,” *Shabelle*, April 23, 2013, <http://shabelle.net/heavy-fighting-between-kenyan-troops-and-alshabab-in-doble/> (accessed May, 5, 2013); various NGO security sources, April, 2013, on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹⁵⁰ “Somalia: Somalis flee Hudur after Al-Shabaab Takeover,” *Sabahi*, March 22, 2013, <http://allafrica.com/stories/201303250096.html> (accessed May 5, 2013); UNHCR, “Xudur Displacement,” 8 April 2013, <https://data.unhcr.org/horn-of-africa/download.php?id=1168> (accessed May, 15, 2013); “Somalia: Assistant District Commissioner shot dead near Buurhakaba Town,” *Raxanreeb*, April 20, 2013, <http://www.raxanreeb.com/2013/04/somalia-assistant-district-commissioner-shot-dead-near-buurhakaba-town/> (accessed May, 6, 2013).

¹⁵¹ Human Rights Watch email correspondence with international NGO, April 26, 2013; “Somalia: Somalis flee Hudur after Al-Shabaab Takeover.”

¹⁵² See for example UNSC, “Report of the Secretary General on Somalia,” 31 January 2013, S/2013/69, para. 43, http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/2013/69 (accessed May, 15, 2013).

¹⁵³ See for example UNSC, Report of the Secretary General on Somalia, 31 January 2013, S/2013/69, para. 43, http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/2013/69 (accessed May, 15, 2013).

¹⁵⁴ “Somalia: Pro-Government Militias Executing Civilians,” Human Rights Watch news release, March 28, 2012, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2012/03/28/somalia-pro-government-militias-executing-civilians>; Human Rights Watch interviews, Afgooye/ Mogadishu, May-June 2012; Human Rights Watch interviews, Dadaab, November 28 – December 2, 2012.

¹⁵⁵ “Somalia: Pro-Government Militias Executing Civilians,” Human Rights Watch news release, March 28, 2012, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2012/03/28/somalia-pro-government-militias-executing-civilians>; Human Rights Watch interviews, Afgooye/ Mogadishu, May-June 2012.

¹⁵⁶ “Somalia/Kenya: Protect Civilians in Kismayo,” Human Rights Watch new release, August 23, 2012, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2012/08/23/somalia-protect-civilians-kismayo>; “Kenya: Investigate Bombing of Somali Village,” Human Rights Watch news release, December 21, 2011, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2011/12/21/kenya-investigate-bombing-somali-village>; “Kenya: Respect Law in Somalia Military Operations,” Human Rights Watch news release, November 19, 2011, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2011/11/18/kenya-respect-law-somalia-military-operations>.

to investigate some of these incidents do not appear to have materialized.¹⁵⁶ Furthermore, in late 2012, Human Rights Watch documented numerous cases in which armed groups attacked civilians traveling in south-central Somalia to Kenya, looting their property and raping women.¹⁵⁷

Internally displaced persons (IDPs)—including people unable to return to their home towns and villages in south-central Somalia because of continued insecurity there or the destruction of their homes—are particularly vulnerable to abuse in the country’s capital.

In March 2013, Human Rights Watch documented abuses against IDPs in Mogadishu, including sexual violence, beatings, restrictions on their access to assistance, and clan-based discrimination.¹⁵⁸ Government forces, government-affiliated militia, and local camp managers responsible for these abuses have not been held to account. In January 2013, the Somali government announced it plans to relocate tens of thousands of Mogadishu’s IDPs to larger camps on the outskirts of the city.¹⁵⁹

The move may be a positive step, but the government and international donor countries face considerable challenges in providing adequate assistance and protection in the new camps. If returning refugees from Kenya and elsewhere were forced by insecurity and lack of assistance in their home areas to abandon their attempts to return home and were to move to Mogadishu in search of assistance and protection, these challenges would increase dramatically.

Returns from Kenya to Somalia Following Police Abuses

According to the UN Office of the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), the police abuses in Eastleigh documented in this report have caused some Somalis to leave Nairobi and return to Somalia.

¹⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Kenya Defence Forces spokesperson, August 23, 2012; Human Rights Watch interviews, Dadaab, November 28 – December 2, 2012.

¹⁵⁷ Human Rights Watch interviews, Dadaab, November 28 – December 2, 2012.

¹⁵⁸ Human Rights Watch, *Hostages of the Gatekeepers: Abuses against Internally Displaced in Mogadishu, Somalia*, March 2013, <http://www.hrw.org/node/114366>.

¹⁵⁹ *Ibid*, p. 62

Some of the 1,628 Somalis recorded by the UN returning to Somalia in the first week of March 2013 said they had left Kenya because of the Kenyan government's announcement that urban refugees should move to the camps, insecurity, rape, police harassment, and general harsh living conditions at the camps.¹⁶⁰ A Somali refugee assaulted by police in Eastleigh on December 15, 2012 who was planning to return to Somalia told Human Rights Watch: "You can survive for some time without food and strangers might feed you but you cannot survive without security."¹⁶¹

In 2012, international UN and NGO staff working with refugees on the Kenya-Somalia border registered 18,126 Somalis traveling over land from Kenya to Somalia.¹⁶²

According to UNHCR, in January 2013 and February 2013 alone, NGO and UN staff recorded 8,000 Somali refugees crossing Kenya's land border with Somalia, although it was unclear how many of those were returning permanently to Somalia or simply checking on property or finding seasonal work. Some told the UN and NGO staff they had left Kenya because they had no authorization to remain and others said they were leaving because the government had said refugees could no longer live in the cities and had to move to camps. Finally, some said they were leaving the Dadaab camps because of increased insecurity there.¹⁶³

According to the Somali ambassador in Nairobi, in the last two weeks of December and early January, the Somali embassy saw a significant increase in requests for "go home permits" which Somalis without passports require to leave Kenya by plane. He told Human Rights Watch that during some weeks he was issuing up to 100 permits a day.¹⁶⁴

¹⁶⁰ "UNHCR Somalia Operational Highlights, March 2 – 7, 2013," on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹⁶¹ Human Rights Watch interview, Eastleigh, Nairobi, February 2, 2013.

¹⁶² Statistics received by email from an NGO working in the border areas, January 2013, on file with Human Rights Watch. 390 people were registered crossing in December 2012.

¹⁶³ United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), "Humanitarian Bulletin, Somalia, February 2013," March 13, 2013, <http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Somalia%20Humanitarian%20Bulletin%20February%202013.pdf> (accessed April 25, 2013).

¹⁶⁴ HRW interview with Somali Ambassador to Kenya, Nairobi, January 31, 2013.

Risk of Direct and Indirect Forced Return of Somali Refugees from Kenya

Kenya has a history of forcibly returning refugees and asylum seekers to Somalia and the authorities' plan to forcibly relocate urban refugees to the Dadaab camps risks leading to widespread unlawful forced return.¹⁶⁵

At the December 13, 2012 news conference announcing Kenya's plan to relocate urban refugees to refugee camps, Badu Katelo, the acting commissioner for refugee affairs, said that the relocation would "closely be followed by repatriation of Somali refugees back to Somalia."¹⁶⁶

On December 21, 2012 then-President Mwai Kibaki said, "There is no dignity in living in refugee camps" and that Somalia and Kenya would "work together to enable the hundreds of thousands of Somalis who are living in refugee camps to return to their homes."¹⁶⁷

As noted above, the authorities have proposed that relocated urban refugees live in a recently opened yet underdeveloped camp near Dadaab called Kambioos. References to repatriation and the Kambioos proposal suggest the Kenya authorities view Kambioos as a conveniently located transit center for Somali refugees pending their imminent return to Somalia, rather than as a camp that will shelter refugees until it is truly safe to return.

International agencies have yet to set up assistance operations in many parts of south-central Somalia, making it extremely difficult to provide essential services to civilians in areas that have been wracked by years of conflict, and almost impossible to monitor systematically the well-being of returning refugees. For example, UNHCR in Somalia told Human Rights Watch in February 2013 that they do not have access to south-central Somalia and are unable to monitor the majority of the areas in that region.¹⁶⁸ Basic assistance and protection monitoring

¹⁶⁵ Human Rights Watch, *From Horror to Hopelessness*; Human Rights Watch, *Welcome to Kenya*; "Kenya: Stop Deporting Somalis Fleeing Conflict," Human Rights Watch news release, March 31, 2011, <http://www.hrw.org/en/news/2011/03/31/kenya-stop-deporting-somalis-fleeing-conflict?print>; "Kenya: Stop Forced Returns to Somalia," Human Rights Watch new release, April 3, 2009, <http://www.hrw.org/en/news/2009/04/03/kenya-stop-forced-returns-somalia?print>.

¹⁶⁶ "Al-Shaabab Targeting Security Officers," *Kenya Citizen TV*, December 13, 2013, <http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=vWrFiUnja74> (accessed April 25, 2013).

¹⁶⁷ "Kenya: Don't Force 55,000 Refugees Into Camps," Human Rights Watch new release, April 3, 2009, <http://www.hrw.org/en/news/2009/04/03/kenya-stop-forced-returns-somalia?print>.

¹⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with UNHCR-Somalia staff, Nairobi, February 13, 2013.

of returned people would be minimum prerequisites before Kenya and other countries could lawfully force Somalis to return to south-central Somalia.

As a result, any steps by the Kenyan authorities to directly or indirectly force Somalis to return to their country before the situation there has considerably improved so that there is no longer a real risk of ill-treatment would breach Kenyan and international law, which forbids the forcible return of refugees to persecution, torture, or situations of generalized violence.

Under its immigration law, Kenyan authorities have the right to regulate who is present on its territory and may prevent certain categories of people from entering or remaining in Kenya, including those deemed to be a threat to its national interests.¹⁶⁹ Despite this legal authority to reject foreigners from entering or staying on security grounds, Kenyan and international law prohibit refoulement—forcible return to a place where a person faces a threat to life or freedom on account of race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group, or political opinion.¹⁷⁰ International law further prohibits the refoulement of anyone to a situation where they would be at real risk of torture or cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment.¹⁷¹

Applying the refugee definition in the 1969 OAU Convention Governing the Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa (OAU Convention), Kenyan law also provides that any non-Kenyan in Kenya has the right not to be returned to a place where “the person’s life, physical integrity, or liberty would be threatened on account of external aggression, occupation, foreign domination, or events seriously disturbing public order ...,”¹⁷² and provides that such a person shall automatically be deemed to be a refugee.”¹⁷³

¹⁶⁹ Section 4, Kenyan Immigration Act, 1967, Law 25 of 1967, as amended by Law No. 6 of 1972, <http://www.immigration.go.ke/act.htm> (accessed January 17, 2009).

¹⁷⁰ “No person shall be ... compelled to return or remain in a country where ... the person’s life, physical integrity or liberty would be threatened on account of ... events seriously disturbing public order.” Section 18(b), Refugees Act, 2006; “No Contracting State shall expel or return (“refouler”) a refugee in any manner whatsoever to the frontiers of territories where his life or freedom would be threatened on account of his race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion.” Article 33(1), 1951 Refugee Convention.

¹⁷¹ Article 3, Convention Against Torture; UN Human Rights Committee, General Comment No. 20: Concerning Prohibition of Torture and Cruel Treatment or Punishment, 1992, [http://www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/\(Symbol\)/6924291970754969c12563ed004c8ae5?Opendocument](http://www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/(Symbol)/6924291970754969c12563ed004c8ae5?Opendocument) (accessed April 25, 2013).

¹⁷² Section 18(b), Refugees Act, 2006, applying the OAU Convention definition of a refugee: “no person shall be refused entry into Kenya ... or returned to any ... country ... if as a result ... such person is compelled to return to ... a country where (b) the person’s life, physical integrity or liberty would be threatened on account of external aggression, occupation, foreign domination or events seriously disturbing public order....”. Under the OAU Convention, “no person shall be subjected by a Member State to measures such as rejection at the frontier, return or expulsion, which would compel him to return to or

Kenya may only deny a person refugee status who otherwise qualifies under the criteria in the OAU Refugee Convention if the person falls within one or more categories excluded from refugee status by Kenyan law and that is only after it has conducted an individual review of that person's background.¹⁷⁴

remain in a territory where his life, physical integrity or liberty would be threatened" for reasons that include "external aggression, occupation, foreign domination, or events seriously disturbing public order." Article 2(3), 1969 OAU Convention.

¹⁷³ Section 3(2), 2006 Refugees Act.

¹⁷⁴ Section 11(5), 2006 Refugees Act.

Acknowledgments

This report was researched and written by Gerry Simpson, senior refugee researcher and advocate in the Refugee Program at Human Rights Watch. Adrianne Lapar, senior advocacy coordinator, also conducted interviews with refugees and asylum seekers in Eastleigh, Kenya and helped research and draft material for Chapter I. Laetitia Bader, Somalia researcher in the Africa Division, helped research and draft material for Chapter VII. The report was edited by Bill Frelick, director of the Refugee Program; Otsieno Namwaya, Kenya researcher in the Africa Division; and Leslie Lefkow, deputy Africa director. It was reviewed by Clive Baldwin, senior legal advisor, and Tom Porteous, Program director. Additional editorial assistance was provided by Yasmin Yonis, refugee program associate. Production assistance was provided by Grace Choi, publications director; Kathy Mills, publication specialist; John Lyons, satellite imagery analyst; and Fitzroy Hepkins, administrative manager.

Human Rights Watch is grateful to all the Somali and Ethiopian refugees and asylum seekers who despite considerable fear for their safety in Eastleigh, Kenya agreed to be interviewed for this report. We would like to extend special thanks to rape survivors who agreed to be interviewed, despite additional fears of community stigmatization and police retaliation.

We would also like to thank national and international NGO staff in Nairobi who gave generously of their time.

“You Are All Terrorists”

Kenyan Police Abuse of Refugees in Nairobi

A day after unknown perpetrators attacked a minibus in the predominantly Somali suburb of Eastleigh in Kenya’s capital Nairobi on November 18, 2012, killing seven and injuring 30, Kenyan police went on a 10-week week rampage, torturing, raping, assaulting, extorting, and arbitrarily detaining at least 1,000 Somali and Ethiopian refugees and asylum seekers and Somali Kenyans.

In December 2012, the authorities ordered all 55,000 refugees living in the country’s cities to relocate to squalid and overcrowded refugee camps, citing security concerns over a series of grenade and other attacks that have hit Kenya since October 2011 for which only one person, a Kenyan national, has been convicted. In January, Kenya’s High Court ordered the government to suspend its refugee relocation plans while it considered the move’s legality and on which it is due to rule in June 2013.

This report is based on interviews with 101 refugees, asylum seekers and Somali Kenyans and describes in detail how police targeted men, women, and children alike, calling them terrorists and forcing them to pay money to secure their release. In fifty cases documented by Human Rights Watch, the severity of the abuses would amount to torture.

“*You are All Terrorists*” calls on the Kenyan authorities to launch an independent public investigation into the abuses and to promptly investigate and prosecute officers responsible for torture and other crimes. The Kenyan authorities should not relocate urban refugees to refugee camps and should stop putting pressure on refugees to return to Somalia, which remains mired in conflict and unsafe for return. Human Rights Watch also calls on the UN refugee agency to document and publicly condemn such abuses against refugees and asylum seekers.



Somali women and children fleeing their homes in Nairobi’s predominantly Somali suburb of Eastleigh on November 20, 2012, two days after an attack on a bus by unknown perpetrators caused Kenyan gangs to riot and attack Somali refugees and Somali Kenyans. The police ended the riots but then unleashed ten weeks of torture and other abuses in Eastleigh against at least one thousand refugees, asylum seekers and Somali Kenyans.

© 2012 REUTERS/Noor Khamis